AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE EDINBURG CENTER, INC.

AND

LOCAL 509, SEIU

July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
ARTICLE 1 – RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE 2 – NON-DISCRIMINATION	2
ARTICLE 3 – UNION ACTIVITIES	2
ARTICLE 4 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	5
ARTICLE 5 – CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS	6
ARTICLE 6 – GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION	6
ARTICLE 7 – HOURS OF WORK, ADDITIONAL HOURS, COMP TIME AND OVERTIME	9
ARTICLE 8 – SALARIES	15
ARTICLE 9 – HOLIDAYS	18
ARTICLE 10 – EMPLOYMENT STATUS	20
ARTICLE 11 – VACATION	23
ARTICLE 12 – SICK LEAVE	25
ARTICLE 13 – PERSONAL LEAVE	26
ARTICLE 14 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	27
ARTICLE 15 – CIVIC DUTY	27
ARTICLE 16 – OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCE	28
ARTICLE 17 –INSURANCE BENEFITS	31
ARTICLE 18 – OTHER BENEFITS	34
ARTICLE 19 – ANNOUNCEMENT OF JOB OPENINGS	36
ARTICLE 20 – PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITIES	36
ARTICLE 21 – OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH	36
ARTICLE 22 – SUBCONTRACTING OUT	37
ARTICLE 23 – LABOR–MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	37
ARTICLE 24 – DEPENDENT CARE, ASSISTANCE PLAN AND FSA	38

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(CONTINUED)

	PAGE
ARTICLE 26 – MISCELLANEOUS	39
ARTICLE 27 – MERGER PROTECTION	40
ARTICLE 28 – DURATION	41
APPENDIX A – HOURLY RATES	42
APPENDIX B – STAFFING COMPLAINT FORM	43
APPENDIX B1 – UNION MEMBERSHIP / DUES DEDUCTION CARD	44
APPENDIX B2 – COPE DEDUCTION AUTHROIZATION CARD	45
FIRST SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT	46
SECOND SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT	46
FOURTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT	47
FIFTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT	47
SEVENTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT	47
TENTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT	48

Agreement entered into this October 30, 2024, by and between THE EDINBURG CENTER, INC. (hereinafter referred to as the "Center"), a nonprofit corporation organized under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, and LOCAL 509, SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION, (hereinafter referred to as the "Union").

PREAMBLE

The intent and purposes of this Agreement are to encourage harmonious relationships between The Center and its employees who are subject hereto; to promote and improve those relationships subject to The Center's objective of providing high standards of client care; to clarify certain rights and privileges of the parties; to set forth and define rates of pay, economic benefits, and other conditions of employment that shall apply to Center employees subject to this Agreement, and to establish amicable processes for collective bargaining. The Union and The Center agree to cooperate with one another in accordance with this Agreement in making good-faith efforts to continue efficient operations, to serve the needs of the communities, and to meet the highest of professional standards in furnishing such services.

ARTICLE 1 – RECOGNITION

1.1 Bargaining Unit. In accordance with the provisions of the certification of the National Labor Relations Board in Case No. 1-RC-18, 294 and Case No. 1-RC-21785, The Center recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining representative with respect to salaries, hours of employment, and other conditions of employment for all full-time and regular part-time professional, technical, clerical and service employees employed by The Center at its primary location in Bedford, Massachusetts as well as residential and other program locations. These positions include BCBA, BCBA/LABA, Behavior Technician, Behavior Therapist, Care Coordinator, CIES Employment Specialist, Clinician, Coordinator, Counselor I, II and III, Employment and Benefits Specialist, Employment Coordinator, Employment Specialist, Family Partner, Forensic Specialist, Housing Specialist, In-Home Therapist, Lead Recovery Counselor II, Licensed Clinician, Licensed Substance Abuse Counselor, LPN, Peer Specialist, Recovery Coach, Recovery Coordinator, Recovery Counselor I and II, RN, Substance Abuse Specialist, Therapeutic Mentor I and II, Therapeutic Support Specialist, Therapeutic Training and Support Staff, Work Area Unit Coordinator, Young Adult Peer Mentor, Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians, Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Occupational Therapist. Excluded positions include Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, Medical Director, Executive Vice President, Vice President, Controller, Senior Director, Service Directors, Clinical Directors, Program Directors, Assistant Director, Nurse Manager, Residential Director, Group Home Director, Team Director, Assistant Team Director, Executive Assistant/Office Manager, Personnel/Contracts Director, Personnel Manager, IT Director, IT Assistant, Clinical Applications Director, Billing Manager, Billing Specialist, Accountant, Senior Accountant, Client Funds Manager, Senior Accounts Payable Specialist, Facilities Manager, Recruitment Business Partner, Director of Development, Psychologist, Psychiatrist, confidential employees, casual employees, managerial employees and all other supervisors as defined in the National Labor Relations Act, as amended.

1.2 Scope of Bargaining Unit and Agreement. The terms "employee" and "employees" as used hereinafter in this Agreement refer only to such persons as at the time in question fall within the bargaining unit as defined in this Article. Employees who at the time of their hire are informed that their employment will not be permanent or that they are scheduled to work less than eight (8) hours per week are temporary employees and therefore are excluded from the bargaining unit and from coverage under this Agreement.

1.3 Definitions. The terms "full-time employee" and "full-time employees" as used hereinafter refer only to employees who are employed on a permanent basis and who are normally scheduled to work at least forty (40) hours per week. The terms "regular part-time employee" and "regular part-time employees" as used hereinafter refer only to employees who are employed on a permanent basis and who are normally scheduled to work twenty (20) or more hours per week but less than forty (40) hours per week. The terms "Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician", "Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians", "Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinician" as used hereinafter refer only to mental health outpatient clinicians who are paid on a fee-for-service basis for providing billable contact hours.

ARTICLE 2 – NON-DISCRIMINATION

The parties are mindful of their obligations under federal and state laws pertaining to discrimination and affirmative action in employment. The Center and the Union agree that neither will discriminate against any employee with respect to matters relating to employment because of such employee's race, religion, national origin, sex, age, physical handicap, sexual orientation, veteran status, or activity with respect to the Union in violation of such federal or state laws, nor will either so discriminate against any employee with respect to sexual preference, marital status or political belief or affiliation.

ARTICLE 3 – UNION ACTIVITIES

3.1 New Employees. The Center will advise all new employees at the time of employment that the Union is their representative for the purpose of collective bargaining and will, each month, notify the Union in writing of the name, address, effective date of employment, job title, and rate of pay of each employee newly employed during the preceding month including terminations and changes in job status. In addition to status changes, once a quarter the list will include all bargaining unit members. The agency will provide the following information (as available in ADP); name, home street address, home city, home state, home zip code, gender, date of birth, home phone number, cell phone number, work phone number, personal email, work email, job title, hire date, work location street address, work location city, work location state, work location zip code, last four of the Social Security number, unique Employee ID number, and rate of pay.

This information shall be provided electronically, in a password protected Microsoft Excel spreadsheet. Each data point will be represented in its own column. Each individual employee will have their information in one row each. The file will be named using the "EmployerName-BargainingUnitList-ReportDate.xlsx" naming convention. The information will be sent via Microsoft 365's secure messaging to dues@seiu509.org, and, upon written request, the designated

Union and Grievance Representatives, again via Microsoft 365's secure messaging.

<u>Right to a Steward</u>. At the time of hire, Management will hand out a notice to new employees (developed by the Union and mutually agreed upon by The Center) that informs them of their right to a steward at investigatory meetings that could lead to disciplinary action and their right to a steward at disciplinary meetings.

Orientation. On the same day of Agency Orientation (the agency's new employee orientation), Management will provide the Union with one half hour at a mutually agreeable time to meet with new staff to provide an overview of the Union. Management will send the designated Union representative a list of all scheduled orientations for the year and an individual notice (the same one that is generally sent to All Management) confirming the date of the next orientation.

3.2 Union Security.

- a) All employees who are members of the Union on the effective date of this Agreement or the date of execution of this Agreement, whichever is later, shall remain members in good standing by the payment of their regular dues as a condition of employment. All employees and future hires covered by this Agreement shall within thirty (30) days of hire or within thirty (30) days of the effective date of this Agreement or the date of execution of this Agreement, whichever is later, as a condition of employment, either (1) acquire and maintain membership in the Union in good standing, or (2) tender to the Union a service fee equal to the periodic dues uniformly required as a condition of membership in the Union.
- b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, any employee who is a member of and adheres to established and traditional tenets or teachings of a bona fide religion which holds conscientious objections to joining or financially supporting labor organizations shall not be required to join or financially support the Union as a condition of employment, provided, however, that such employee shall, as a condition of employment, in lieu of payment of periodic dues, pay a sum equal to such dues to a charity to be jointly agreed upon by the Employer, the Union, and the employee involved. Upon request by the Union, the Employer shall be required to furnish satisfactory evidence that such deductions are being made and transmitted to the appropriate charity.
- c) The Union shall indemnify, defend and save The Center harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits or other forms of liability that may arise out of, or by reason of, any action by The Center for the purpose of complying with this Section.
- 3.3 Union Representative. A duly authorized representative of the Union may visit The Center's non-residential facilities in order to meet briefly with bargaining unit members to conduct Union business related to The Center. The visiting representative shall give to the Chief Executive Officer or designee notice which is reasonable under the circumstances, and they shall be subject to reasonable controls of the Chief Executive Officer or designee with respect to the times and places for such visits. Such meetings with bargaining unit members will take place during non-working

time unless otherwise provided for in the Agreement or approved by the Chief Executive Officer or designee in an emergency, and will not interfere with any operations of The Center.

3.4 Union Leave. Up to three (3) members of the bargaining unit may take an unpaid leave of absence of up to six (6) months per year in order to assume a temporary position with the Union. Seniority shall continue to accrue during such leave an employee on such leave may maintain their health and dental benefits through continued payment of the full premium to the employer, if applicable. upon return from such leaves of absence an employee shall be reinstated, to the extent there is an opening, to (a) their former position at their previous rate of pay, adjuster for any wage increases that were implemented during the leave of absence or (b) a similar open position at the rate of pay for that position.

For election to Union office, such a leave of absence shall be for a period of up to one (1) year, and, with the agreement of the employer, may be extended for one (1) or more additional periods of one (1) year or less at the request of the Union.

- 3.5 Union Steward. A list of Union stewards and the programs they represent will be sent to the Chief Executive Officer for dissemination to management staff at the beginning of each fiscal year and when changes occur. The Union will authorize each steward to deal with The Center concerning adjustment of grievances of employees at the site for which the employee is Union steward. The Union stewards shall be empowered to act for the Union and, as such, shall be deemed agents of the Union. The Union will notify The Center of the Union stewards' designation and of any changes in such.
- 3.6 Union Activities on Center Premises. There shall be no Union activities on Center premises at any time except upon prior approval of the Chief Executive Officer or designee in the exercise of his/her discretion, or as specifically authorized by this Agreement.
- 3.7 Bulletin Boards. The Center will provide one (1) bulletin board at each of its clinic locations, clubhouse and residential program work sites, each such bulletin board to be specifically designated by The Center, for the posting of notices of Union meetings and related materials. No such materials shall be posted by the Union without the express prior approval of the Chief Executive Officer in her discretion, which shall not be exercised unreasonably.
- 3.8 Union Health Care Leadership Council. The Center shall upon two (2) weeks' advance written notice grant one (1) employee designated by the Union as a member of the Union's Health Care Leadership Council leave without pay to attend meetings of the Union's Leadership Council for up to three (3) days leave per calendar year.

3.9 Voluntary Dues Deduction and Voluntary COPE Deduction.

a) The Center agrees to deduct in each payroll period, dues for membership in the Union, and/or voluntary COPE deductions, respectively, from the earnings of any employee who has voluntarily authorized the making of such deduction by filing written authorization therefore with The Center in the form annexed hereto as Appendix B-1 and/or B-2, respectively. Such deductions for dues for membership shall be in the amounts certified

by the Union as those uniformly required as a condition of acquiring or retaining membership and shall be made in accordance with the terms of said authorization. Withheld amounts will be forwarded to the Secretary-Treasurer of the Union by the twentieth (20th) day of the calendar month following the actual withholding. Per pay period, included in with the check will be a list of each bargaining unit Employee whose dues and/or agency fee were deducted. The list shall contain the following information (as available in ADP):

Name, last four (4) of the Social Security number, unique Employee ID Number, date of birth, job classification/title, gross pay subject to dues, Hourly pay rate, Hours subject to dues worked, Pay period end date, Amount of dues deducted, amount of agency fees deducted, amount of Political Education Fund (COPE) fees deducted (if applicable).

- b) The Center shall not be required to make deductions with respect to an employee for a payroll period in which the employee is on an approved unpaid leave of absence or layoff, or for which the employee shall not have received net wages at least equal to the deductions. The Center shall cease to make deductions upon the employee's termination or transfer to a position not covered by this Agreement, or upon revocation of the authorization in accordance with its terms or with applicable law.
- c) The Center assumes no obligation, financial or otherwise, arising out of the provisions of this subsection. The Union shall indemnify, defend and save harmless The Center against any and all claims, demands, suits or other forms of proceedings or liability that may arise out of, or by reason of, any action taken or not taken by The Center for the purposes of complying with this subsection.

3.10 SEIU Lobby Days. The Center will authorize staff to attend a maximum of ten (10) SEIU lobby days on a paid basis provided that a request is made two (2) weeks in advance, it is approved by the Service Manager, and additional coverage is not required. The ten (10)-day limit is the cumulative number of paid days authorized for all employees during a fiscal year.

ARTICLE 4 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The Union recognizes the right of The Center to operate and manage The Center. All rights, functions, prerogatives, and discretions of the management of The Center, formerly exercised, potentially exercisable, or otherwise, are vested exclusively in The Center except to the extent that such rights are specifically and explicitly modified by the express provisions of this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, The Center reserves to itself, subject only to the express provisions of this Agreement, the management of The Center and the right to: direct its employees and assign work; determine and redetermine the quality and quantity of work to be performed; determine and redetermine employee qualifications; establish and redetermine standards of performance and productivity and rules of conduct; require the maintenance of discipline, order and efficiency; evaluate competency and performance; hire, transfer, and promote employees; set salaries permanently or temporarily; establish, promulgate, administer, regulate, determine, and redetermine policies, practices, methods, procedures and conditions related to medical and clinical care standards, patient and client care, staffing, research, education, training,

operations, services, and maintenance; determine and redetermine the number and location of divisions, departments, units, and all other facilities of The Center and whether the whole or any part of its operations shall continue to operate; to reduce hours or lay off employees; determine and redetermine job content and establish, expend, reduce, alter, combine, consolidate, abolish or discontinue any job classification, department, unit, operation or service or portion thereof; subcontract work or use the services of auxiliary, temporary or volunteer employees; discharge, dismiss, suspend, demote, warn or otherwise discipline employees; require additional hours of work, including overtime work; and institute, publish and republish, promulgate, implement, enforce and require adherence to rules, policies and procedures relating to any or all of its rights and prerogatives.

ARTICLE 5 – CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS

- 5.1 No Strikes or Other Interference. The Union agrees that there will be no strikes of any kind whatsoever (whether general or sympathetic or otherwise), walkouts, stoppages of work, sit-downs or slowdowns, sick-outs or sit-ins, picketing, boycotts, or any other direct or indirect interference with The Center's activities or operations during the life of this Agreement. The Union further agrees not to use the Agency's name or logo in any way which purports to represent itself as speaking for the agency without the express permission of the President & CEO. Neither the Union nor any officer, steward or other agent or representative or member of the Union nor any employee shall engage in, induce, encourage, instigate, authorize, assist, aid, condone, sanction or participate in, directly or indirectly, any violation of this Section 5.1.
- <u>5.2 No Lockouts.</u> The Center agrees not to conduct a lockout of employees during the life of this Agreement.
- <u>5.3 Union's Best Efforts.</u> The Union agrees that, in the event of any violation of Section 5.1, the Union will immediately order that such violation cease, and the Union, its officers, stewards and other agents and representatives will use their best efforts to cause such violation to cease and to cause work to resume fully.
- 5.4 Remedies. In addition to other remedies available to it, The Center may impose any disciplinary action, including discharge, upon any or all of the employees involved in a violation of Section 5.1. Should any grievance be filed the only question to be determined will be whether the employee violated Section 5.1.

ARTICLE 6 – GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION

<u>6.1 Purpose.</u> For the purposes of this Agreement, a grievance is defined as any dispute or difference as to the interpretation or application of specific provisions of this Agreement which arises during the term of this Agreement. Only grievances as defined in this Article are subject to grievance and arbitration hereunder. The grievance and arbitration procedure provided for herein shall be the exclusive procedure for resolution of disputes concerning the interpretation or application of the Agreement.

6.2 Informal Adjustments. The parties recognize that day-to-day problems affecting employees may be discussed and resolved between the employee and the employee's immediate supervisor. Such informal adjustments are encouraged, but no such adjustment shall be inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. Except as The Center and the Union agree in writing, such adjustments shall not establish a precedent for the resolution of any other or similar problems between any employee and The Center. Except as The Center and the Union agree in writing, whether or not such informal discussions take place shall have no effect on the time limits set forth below.

6.3 Grievance and Arbitration Procedure.

a) Any grievance which cannot be adjusted as contemplated by Section 6.2 shall be subject to resolution in the following manner:

STEP 1 The aggrieved employee shall submit the grievance in writing to their Program Director or, if there is none, their Department Head, within twenty (20) calendar days after the aggrieved employee first knew or had reason to know of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance. The grievance shall state the specific provision(s) of the Agreement alleged to have been violated, the facts on which the grievance is based, and the remedy sought. The Program Director or Department Head or designee will meet with the aggrieved employee and discuss the matter and will give their answer in writing within ten (10) calendar days after the initial presentation of the written grievance. The appropriate Union steward and/or Union representative may, upon the request of the aggrieved employee, be present at the discussion of the grievance at this step.

<u>STEP 2</u> If the aggrieved employee is not satisfied with the answer at Step 1, the aggrieved employee or the Union may, within ten (10) calendar days after receipt of such answer, submit the grievance in writing to the Chief Executive Officer. The Chief Executive Officer or designee will meet with the aggrieved employee and discuss the matter and will give their answer in writing within ten (10) calendar days after the grievance has been referred. The Union steward and a representative of the Union may be present at the discussion of the grievance at this step.

STEP 3 If the Union is not satisfied with the answer to the grievance at Step 2, the Union may refer the grievance to arbitration by submitting the grievance to the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its usual rules and procedures then obtaining for labor arbitrations, provided that a written Demand for Arbitration is filed by the Union simultaneously on the Chief Executive Officer of the Center and the American Arbitration Association within thirty (30) calendar days after the Union's receipt of the answer at Step 2. As a condition for processing, such Demand for Arbitration must include the specific contract provision(s) alleged to be violated and a statement describing the alleged violation. Nothing in the above shall prevent The Center and the Union, within the thirty (30) day period, from selecting an arbitrator by mutual agreement.

a) In the case of a grievance protesting the discharge or suspension of an employee, Step 1 will be omitted, and such grievance shall be referred directly to Step 2 by submitting the grievance in writing to the Chief Executive Officer within twenty (20) calendar days after the aggrieved employee first knew or had reason to know of the discharge or suspension.

- b) If the same event(s) gives rise to grievances of two or more employees related to the same issue, the Union may process the grievances as a group by submitting the grievances in writing to the Chief Executive Officer at Step 2 within twenty (20) calendar days of the event(s) giving rise to the grievances. Each aggrieved employee must authorize the Union to process their grievances as part of the group. When submitting the group grievance to the Chief Executive Officer, the Union shall furnish a list of the names of all employees alleged to be aggrieved.
- c) A grievance filed by the Union claiming The Center has interpreted or applied this Agreement in violation of specific provisions thereof may be submitted in writing to the Chief Executive Officer at Step 2 within twenty (20) calendar days of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance.
- 6.4 Arbitrator's Function and Authority. The function of the arbitrator is to determine the interpretation and application of specific provisions of this Agreement to the grievance as submitted in accordance with Section 6.3. There shall be no right in arbitration to obtain, and no arbitrator shall have any authority or power directly or indirectly to award or determine, any change in, modification or alteration of, addition to, or detraction from, any of the provisions of this Agreement. The arbitrator shall be bound by the principle that there are no restrictions intended on the rights or authority of The Center other than those expressly set forth in this Agreement.
- <u>6.5 Effect of Arbitrator's Decision.</u> The decision of the arbitrator on any grievance properly submitted to him or her hereunder, if within the scope of the Arbitrator's authority and power, shall be final and binding upon The Center, the Union and the aggrieved employee.
- 6.6 Rules. Any arbitration hereunder shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association then applicable to voluntary labor arbitrations, except to the extent that such rules may be in conflict with the provisions of this Agreement. In the event of any such conflict, the provisions of this Agreement shall govern. Each grievance shall be separately processed in any proceedings hereunder unless the parties otherwise agree, except as provided in Section 6.3(c).
- <u>6.7 Expenses</u>. The administration fees of the American Arbitration Association and the fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties.
- 6.8 Time Limits Mandatory. The time limits provided for herein are mandatory. Any waiver or extension thereof must be mutually agreed upon by both parties in writing. If a grievance is once settled or if it is not presented in writing or advanced to the next step of the grievance and arbitration procedure within the time limits provided for herein, it shall be considered closed and shall not thereafter be subject to the grievance procedure or arbitration hereunder. If an answer is not given within said time limits, the grievance shall be deemed denied on the date that such answer was due and the grievance may then be referred to the next step, but the time limit to advance the grievance to the next step shall not begin to run until the answer is given.

- 6.9 Scheduling of Meetings. The parties will endeavor to hold grievance meetings when practicable during the non-working time of the aggrieved employee and appropriate Union steward. When it is not practicable to hold such a meeting during non-working time, the aggrieved employee and the appropriate Union steward will not suffer loss of pay for the time spent attending such a meeting.
- <u>6.10 Union Steward</u>. A Union steward shall be permitted to use a reasonable amount of work time with pay to process grievances, so long as The Center's operations are not disrupted.
- <u>6.11 Investigations of Employee Wrong Doing</u>. Employees who are being investigated for wrong-doing will be notified of the type of potential wrong-doing. Potential types of wrong-doing include: inadequate supervision of clients, mistreatment of clients, client neglect, inappropriate behavior with another staff person, administrative duties misconduct and professional misconduct.

<u>ARTICLE 7 – HOURS OF WORK, ADDITIONAL HOURS,</u> <u>COMP TIME AND OVERTIME</u>

7.1 Work Schedules

- a) The normal workweek will begin on Saturday at 12:01 a.m. The Center shall give notice to the Union and have the right to reopen negotiations concerning the starting and closing of the workweek.
- b) (1) The Center shall assign a work schedule to each employee at the time of their hire. Such schedule may require rotation of or varying work days or work hours. The Center may from time to time establish a different work schedule for any employee when The Center in its reasonable judgment determines that its operating needs so require. Before instituting any such changes in work schedule, The Center will give due consideration to the convenience of the employee(s) involved by discussing the anticipated change with the employee(s) involved except in emergencies. Employees shall be given reasonable notice of changes in their work schedules, at least thirty (30) days prior to the change being implemented except in emergencies. In the event there is a dispute, The Center will consult with the Union, except when emergencies do not permit. If the employee is not satisfied with the change in work schedule, The Center upon request will bargain in good faith with the Union concerning the change. The Center and the Union will endeavor to conduct any such bargaining prior to the implementation of the change, but The Center may implement such a change, subject to any subsequent bargaining, as The Center deems appropriate.
- b) (2) Upon hire, the Service Director and Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinician will have negotiated a work schedule up to 40 scheduled hours based on client need, the hours of operation of the clinic and office availability. All subsequent permanent schedule changes requested by the Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinician must be approved in advance by the Service Director. Pending office availability and given client need, staff may otherwise adjust their schedule regularly to meet their authorized annual hours.

- c) The Center may release an employee from work prior to their usual quitting time for the day with pay in the event of snow emergencies or other circumstances deemed advisable by The Center. This subsection does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.
- d) It is recognized that full-time employees, who are normally scheduled to work forty (40) hours per week, generally work thirty-seven and a half (37.5) hours per week and receive one-half (0.5) hour paid time off for lunch each work day. Part-time employees who work a shift of six (6) hours or more will be entitled to receive one half (0.5) hour paid time off for lunch for work that day. Employees who work shifts of six (6) hours or more receive one-half (0.5) hour paid time off for a meal break each shift. Employees who work at least ten (10) hour shifts but less than twelve (12) hour shifts per day shall receive an additional fifteen (15) minute break. Employees who work twelve (12) or more hours that day shall receive two one half (0.5) hour meal breaks for that shift. Managers and supervisors will make every reasonable effort to assure ahead of time that staff are able to take their breaks. This subsection does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.
- e) Each employee in twenty-four (24) hour service programs shall submit a signed time sheet to his or her supervisor on a weekly basis. All other employees shall submit a signed time sheet to his or her supervisor on a bi-weekly basis.

7.2 Additional Hours, Shift Openings, Compensatory Time and Overtime.

a) Additional Hours.

- (i) Assigned Overtime Work. The Center may require any employee to work hours other than or in addition to their normal work schedule. Notwithstanding Section 7.2(b), an employee who is so assigned and works, in addition to their normal work schedule, a full established shift in the residential, emergency, or other twenty-four (24)-hour service programs shall be paid at their straight- time rate of pay for hours worked on such additional full established shift.
 - Overtime Pay for Forced Stays. When The Center mandates staff to remain at work for one half (0.5) hour or more, staff who would otherwise receive a straight time rate of pay will receive pay at the rate of one and one-half times (1.5x). Staff who would otherwise receive a one and one-half times rate of pay, will receive pay at a rate of double time. There will be no pyramiding of this overtime benefit.
- (ii) <u>Voluntary Relief.</u> Coverage The Center may assign relief work to any employee who has volunteered to provide relief coverage in addition to their normal work schedule, provided that the employee is available and qualified in the sole judgment of The Center. An employee who is assigned and works such voluntary relief coverage shall be paid at their regular straight-time rate of pay for work

performed in the employee's own job category, and shall be paid for work performed in a lower rated job category at the employee's normal rate and for work performed in a higher rated job category at the employee's step in the higher rated job category. No employee may work in excess of sixty (60) hours per week without prior approval of the Service Director or designee.

- (iii) Shift Opening Preferences. The Center will offer relief shift openings to staff in the following order: regular part-time staff, regular full-time staff and Center pool relief staff in the relevant program or site; regular part-time staff, regular full-time staff and Center pool relief staff in other programs or sites and, outside agency relief staff. Regular staff must have signed up with a site or program in advance to be contacted. Preference within each listed categories of employees within the relevant program or site will be by seniority in the relevant program or site. Preference within each of the listed categories in other programs or sites will be by bargaining unit seniority. No employee may work in excess of sixty (60) hours per week without prior approval of the Service Director or designee.
- (iv) <u>Inclement Weather</u>. Employees who live or work where the Governor has declared a state of emergency, may work at home with the specific work and number of hours required to complete approved by the supervisor in advance, at the "sole discretion of supervisor", and subject to the documentation of work completion approved by the supervisor. Such approval shall not be unreasonably denied. Employees who report to work in Residential Programs during declared weather emergencies when the Burlington Road Headquarters is closed will be paid at one and one-half times (1.5x) their regular rate.

b) Compensatory Time.

- (i) Exempt Employees. Employees who are exempt from the overtime provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 and subsequent amendments ("FLSA") will earn compensatory time for hours worked in excess of the employee's normal work schedule.
- (ii) <u>Limitations.</u> No compensatory time may be earned in excess of an accumulated total of thirty (30) hours earned except upon express written approval of the Chief Executive Officer.
- (iii) <u>Use of Compensatory Time.</u> The scheduled use of compensatory time must be approved in advance by the immediate supervisor based on his or her assessment in his or her sole judgment of staffing needs.
- c) Overtime. All work performed by employees who are not exempt from the overtime provisions of the FLSA, when such work is approved by The Center, in excess of forty (40) hours in a work week shall be paid for at one and one-half times (1.5x) the employee's regular hourly rate. When mutually agreeable to the employee and the immediate supervisor, each in their sole discretion, the employee may instead be

compensated for such overtime by taking, within the same payroll period in which the overtime was worked, compensatory time at the rate of one and one-half (1.5) hours compensatory time for each hour of such overtime.

- d) There shall be no duplication or pyramiding of any premium pay or overtime.
- e) Except as provided in this subsection, meal periods, sleep-overs, and on-call time shall not be included in the computation of the number of hours worked for purposes of computing the compensatory time earned, overtime pay, or for any other purpose.
- f) Consistent with The Center's current practice, if supervisory staff have received accurate timesheets from a bargaining unit employee, but the supervisory staff have not submitted these timesheets by Monday at 9:00 a.m., The Center will issue a manual check for the bargaining unit employee in respect of overtime pay worked.
- g) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians. The foregoing provisions of Section 7.2 shall not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians. In the rare situation of a client or site emergency, The Center agrees to pay the Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinician for additional hours of work at his/her regular rate of pay.

7.3 Basic Principles of Flex and Comp Time for Exempt Employees.

- a) In the event that it becomes necessary for an exempt employee to work more than their assigned hours of work on a given day, the direct supervisor is expected to make every effort to ensure that the employee is able to "flex" their schedule within a two (2)-week time period so that the employee does not work more than their regularly assigned hours.
- b) In general, additional hours worked beyond an individual's assigned hours of work on a given day and flex time must be approved by an individual's supervisor with the exception of a staff person's involvement in an emergency clinical situation.
- c) In instances when "flex time" is approved, a staff person is entitled to take the amount of flex time accrued up to their regularly scheduled workday pending the supervisor's approval and program coverage needs.
- d) Requests for flex time should not be unreasonably withheld by the supervisor. If a supervisor is not able to grant the employee's flex time request within a two-week time period, the supervisor will approve the conversion of flex time to compensatory time. Approved compensatory time will be documented on the employee's time sheet.
- e) In instances when "Compensatory time" is approved, a staff person is entitled to take the amount of compensatory time accrued up to their regularly scheduled workday pending the supervisor's approval and program coverage needs.

- f) Requests to use the earned compensatory time should be made in writing using the standard 'Request for Leave' form. Supervisors should provide written approval or denial of this request on the 'Request for Leave' form. Requests will not be unreasonably withheld by the supervisor and must be taken within a six-month time period.
- g) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians. This Section 7.3 shall not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

7.4 A. Service Expectations. Outpatient Clinic Productivity Requirements (Clinicians)¹

- a) "Hours worked" is defined as the total number of approved work hours minus:
 - Approved time off (e.g., sick, holiday, personal, vacation)
 - Mandatory training time
 - Voluntary training time approved by the Director of Outpatient
 - Service planning time or participation time on a committee approved by Director of Outpatient
- b) Productive hours will be calculated on a weekly and monthly basis and is comprised of the following:
 - Face-to-face billable sessions (virtual or in person)
 - Billable consultation and education
 - Therapy groups with a minimum attendance of three clients
 - Supervision given to staff and students
 - Contract negotiation meetings (up to two (2) hours per week) for two (2) designated staff (per Program)²
 - Labor management meetings (up to one (1) hour per month) for two (2) designated staff (per Program)
- c) Outpatient Clinicians will have productivity standards calculated weekly and monthly based on the ration of productive hours to total hours worked. The minimum expected productivity is sixty-five percent (65%) of the hours worked. This standard applies uniformly across all programs that bill third party insurance for hours of clinical service delivered.
- d) If the productivity average falls below sixty-five percent (65%) for two (2) consecutive months, disciplinary action may be taken. If productivity returns to sixty-five percent (65%) for two (2) consecutive months documentation of disciplinary action shall be removed from the employee's personnel record. Inconsistent productivity below sixty-five percent (65%) over the course of four (4) months will also be subject to disciplinary action. Newly hired clinicians who are building their caseload will not be subject to

¹ Programs included in Section 7.2 (1): Outpatient Clinic. No other programs would be eligible to participate.

² For the purpose of this Section, a Program means: Outpatient Clinic, Children's Mental Health, PACT, ABA Services, Opportunities, DD Clinical Team, Potter Place, ACCS, DD Res, ICS, and BHCP.

disciplinary action. No month shall be counted twice (2x).

e) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians. Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians are paid only for billable outpatient contact hours (with minor exceptions), service expectations as outlined in this section do not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

7.4 B. Service Expectations. Applied Behavioral Analysis 3rd Party Billable Services (BCAs and BTs)³

- a) "Hours worked" is defined as the total number of assigned work hours minus:
 - Approved time off (e.g., sick, holiday, personal, vacation,)
 - Mandatory training time
 - Staff meeting(s)
 - Voluntary training time approved by the Director of ABA
 - Service planning time or participation time on a committee approved by a Director of ABA
- b) Productive hours will be calculated on a weekly and monthly basis and is comprised of the following:
 - Face-to-face billable sessions with person served
 - Parent Training in the home and community
 - Case Planning and Documentation (billable time only)
 - Supervision of Behavior Techs (billable time only)
 - Contract negotiation meetings (up to two (2) hours per week) for two (2) designated staff
 - Labor management meetings (up to one (1) hour per month) for two (2) designated staff
- c) BCBAs will have productivity standards calculated weekly and monthly based on the ration of productive hours to total hours worked. The minimum expected productivity is seventy percent (70%) of hours worked. This standard applies uniformly across all programs that bill third party insurance for hours of ABA services and does not apply to BCBA's primarily working in programs that are funded by state contracts (unless those contracts require hourly billing).
- d) If the productivity average falls below seventy percent (70%) for two consecutive months, disciplinary action may be taken. If productivity returns to seventy percent (70%) two (2) consecutive months documentation of disciplinary action shall be removed

³ Programs eligible for this section are: IHBS, DMH Consult Contract, ABA (including DDS billable contract). Programs not eligible consist of: Children's Mental Health (Flex Team and Brief Treatment), and DDS/DMH ICWA. In the event the Center has additional or new programs, the Center will notify the Union whether the program is eligible.

from the employee's personnel record. Inconsistent productivity below seventy percent (70%) over the course of four (4) months will also be subject to disciplinary action. Newly hired BCBAs who are building their caseload will not be subject to disciplinary action. This section does not restrict the Center's ability to provide ongoing feedback for BCBA productivity and performance.

- e) BCBAs who bill above fifty-six (56) hours during two consecutive pay periods will be paid an FFS payment of sixty-five dollars (\$65) an hour for all hours billed over fifty-six (56) during that pay period. No pay period will be counted twice (2x).
- f) Behavior Technicians (BTs) will have productivity standards calculated weekly and monthly based on the ratio of productive hours to total hours worked. The minimum expected productivity is seventy percent (70%) of the hours worked. This standard applies uniformly across all programs that bill third party insurance for hour of ABA services and does not apply to programs that are funded by state contracts (unless those contracts require hourly billing).
- g) If the BT productivity average falls below seventy percent (70%) for two (2) consecutive months, disciplinary action may be taken. If productivity returns to seventy percent (70%) for two (2) consecutive months documentation of disciplinary action shall be removed from the employee's personnel record. Inconsistent productivity over the course of 4 months will also be subject to disciplinary action. Newly hired BTs who are building their caseload will not be subject to disciplinary action. This section does not limit the Center's ability to provide ongoing feedback for BT productivity and performance.
- h) Behavior Technicians are non-exempt employees and are not eligible for incentive payments for billable hours. BTs will be paid overtime for all hour work in excess of forty (40) each week with pre-approval by the Director of ABA Services.
- 7.5 Job Descriptions. Any significant changes in job descriptions will be submitted to the Labor-Management Committee for review (unless specifically required sooner by regulatory agencies) and an opportunity to meet about the proposed changes will be arranged. Staff will be given thirty (30) days' notice prior to the changes being implemented.
- 7.6 Staffing. If there is a staffing concern at a particular program site, a staff person should identify this concern to their immediate supervisor to be addressed at all levels up to and including the Service Director, as needed. If the staff person is dissatisfied with the response received, the issue may be brought as an agenda item at the next Labor-Management Committee meeting. In the event that contract negotiations are occurring (which generally means that Labor-Management Committee meetings are suspended), a special Labor-Management Committee meeting which additionally includes the relevant manager(s) will be called to address the specific staffing concern. Please refer to 'Staffing Complaint Form'."

ARTICLE 8 – SALARIES

8.1. Salary Schedule.

Salaries – wages and pay rates will be per Appendix A. Additionally:

- a) all employees (including Fee-For-Service Clinicians) shall receive a one-time ratification bonus of five hundred dollars (\$500) (for Employees with zero to five (0−5) years of service), seven hundred fifty dollars (\$750) (for Employees with five to ten (5 − 10) years of service), one thousand dollars (\$1,000) (for Employees with ten to fifteen (10 − 15) years of service) and one thousand two hundred fifty dollars (\$1,250) (for Employees with more than fifteen (15) years of service). Part-time employees shall receive pro-rata ratification bonus based on their scheduled hours.
- b) the longevity bonuses set forth in Appendix A shall be paid in equal installments each payday during the fiscal year.
- c) due to the change in the amount of health care premiums to be paid by the Center, the following individuals will receive an additional payment of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) to be paid in equal installments on the remaining paydays in fiscal year 2025: Maria Battaglia, Nancy Vil, James Mwangi, and Juliann Porter.

8.2 New Employees.

- a) A new employee will be placed at the Appendix A Starting Rate of the Job Group for his or her position except as provided in subsection (b).
- b) A new employee hired to fill a "hard-to-recruit" position may be placed by The Center at the pay rate of the highest paid current employee of the appropriate Job Group, in the same position within that site. Should The Center hire a new employee at a salary level which is higher than that of a current employee in the same position within that site, then upon the new employee's date of hire The Center shall increase the salary of such current employee to the same level as the new employee.

8.3 Adjustment Upon Change in Job Group.

- a) Any employee receiving a promotion within the bargaining unit will receive a pay increase equal to the percentage difference in the starting rates between the classifications involved with the exception of promotions into Job Groups 4, 12, 16, 17, 18 and 19, which will be paid at the applicable Starting Wage.
- b) An employee who is transferred on a voluntary basis to a lower-rated Job Group will be paid at the rate of that Job Group.
- c) If a staff person is involuntarily transferred to a lower paying job, they will remain at their current rate of pay until the new pay scale equals that pay level.

<u>8.4 Other Salary Increases</u>. The Chief Executive Officer may approve salary payments required by State funding agencies in excess of those required by any provision of this Article, subject to Board approval. The Center will notify the Union not less than two (2) calendar weeks prior to such a change in salary payments.

- 8.5 Third Year Bonus: Within two (2) weeks of the Center's receipt of the final audited financial statements for FY 2027, the Center shall pay the following sums based on the net income / retained earnings:
 - 1. Less than one percent (1%) net income = no bonuses
 - 2. One to two percent (1-2%) net income = five hundred dollars (\$500) for each full-time employee based on scheduled hours
 - 3. Two to three percent (2-3%) net income = one thousand dollars (\$1,000) for each full-time employee based on scheduled hours
 - 4. Three and more percent (3+%) net income = one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500) for each full-time employee based on scheduled hours

Part-time employees shall receive a pro-rated amount based on scheduled hours.

The parties agree that funds received by The Center intended for capital purchases, renovations, or program expansion (including fundraising or incentives for expansion or other one-time funds) shall be excluded from the calculation of net income.

8.6 Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

Effective July 1, 2015, Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians will be paid as follows:

Medicare-Approved Outpatient FFS Clinicians	\$38.54
per hour (LICSW, PhD, RN, MSN, NP)	
LCSW Outpatient FFS Clinicians	\$38.14 per hour
LMHC Outpatient FFS Clinicians	\$38.14 per hour

Clinicians who hold an LMHC license will be moved to the category of Medicare Reimbursable Clinicians, and as of July 1, 2010 will receive the same hourly rate of pay as other Medicare Reimbursable Clinicians, provided that the reimbursement rate to The Center is the same as the reimbursement rate to The Center for other Medicare reimbursable licenses. If the reimbursement rate to The Center is not the same, the Union and The Center will establish a new hourly rate between the current hourly rate of pay for LMHC clinicians and the hourly rate of pay for LICSW clinicians.

For other Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Pay Practices, please refer to Article 26.

8.7 Hiring Bonus. At management discretion, a hiring bonus of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) and two thousand, five hundred dollars (\$2,500) may be provided to newly hired employees for hard to fill positions. One half of the bonus will be paid after the employee successfully completes thirty (30) days of employment and one half of the bonus will be paid after the employee successfully

completes six (6) months of employment. Hiring bonuses will be pro-rated for part-time employees based on the number of hours worked for each six (6)-month period.

ARTICLE 9 – HOLIDAYS

9.1 Holidays Observed.

The following holidays are observed by The Center:

New Years' Day
Presidents' Day
Memorial Day
Independence Day
Indigenous Peoples' Day

Martin Luther King
Patriot's Day
Juneteenth
Labor Day
Thanksgiving Day

Day after Thanksgiving Christmas Day

Holidays will be observed under this Agreement on the day established by the law of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts for its observance as a legal holiday, except that when a holiday falls on a Sunday, it will be observed on the following Monday, and when a holiday falls on a Saturday, it will be observed on the preceding Friday. For twenty-four (24) hour service programs and PACT, all holidays will be observed on the actual day on which they fall.

9.2 Holiday Pay.

- a) Employees shall be eligible to receive a day off with holiday pay on each holiday observed by The Center, subject to the provisions of this Article. Holiday pay for a full-time employee shall be in the amount of eight (8) hours' pay. Regular part-time employees shall be eligible for holiday pay pro-rated on the basis of the number of hours worked divided by forty (40), effective upon the date of ratification. For example, if a staff person's regular schedule is twenty-three (23) hours per week, benefits will be pro-rated at a rate of 23/40ths of an FTE.
- b) In the event that an employee is normally scheduled to work on the day that the holiday is observed for more than the number of hours to which they are entitled to receive holiday pay (the "excess hours"), the employee shall either (i) be paid for such excess hours not worked by using the employee's unused accumulated vacation, personal leave, or compensatory time, if any, as the employee selects, or (ii) work additional hours, which shall be scheduled at the discretion of the supervisor, in that calendar month equal to the number of excess hours not worked on the holiday and not compensated for by holiday pay; or (iii) not be paid for the excess hours.
- c) In the event that an employee is normally scheduled to work on the day that the holiday is observed for fewer than the number of hours to which they would otherwise be entitled to receive holiday pay, the employee will in lieu of the holiday and holiday pay receive as time off with holiday pay the difference between the number of hours to which the employee would otherwise be entitled to receive holiday pay and the number of hours that the employee is normally scheduled to work on the day that the holiday is observed.

Such time off must be taken prior to the next holiday observed by The Center, except that in the period beginning with Christmas and ending with Presidents' Day such an employee may accumulate and carry over up to twelve (12) hours of such unused accumulated holiday time.

9.3 Scheduling. The Center may schedule any employee to work on a holiday. The Center will make reasonable efforts to equitably rotate employees who are required to work a holiday. In such event the employee will in lieu of the holiday and holiday pay receive another day off with holiday pay at a time approved by The Center. In the case of residential staff and emergency staff, such unused accrued holiday time may be accumulated up to a maximum of twenty-four (24) hours except that the Chief Executive Officer or designee may authorize the accumulation of additional unused accrued vacation time. It is the responsibility of such staff to submit a written request for such approval. In the case of other staff, the alternate day off must be taken prior to the next holiday observed by The Center.

9.4 Effect of Unpaid Leave If an employee is on an unpaid leave, before or after a holiday, they do not accrue holiday pay.

9.5 Effect of Holiday During Vacation or Paid Sick Leave. When a holiday occurs while an employee is on vacation or paid sick leave, such holiday shall not be counted as part of the employee's paid leave.

9.6 Holiday Differential. All staff who work on a holiday shall be paid at one and one-half (1½) times their regular straight-time rate of pay for all hours worked from 11:00 pm of the evening preceding the holiday through 11:00 pm of the day of the holiday.

All staff who work on Christmas Eve and/or New Year's Eve shall be paid at one and one-half times (1.5x) their regular straight-time rate of pay for all hours worked from 3:00 pm of the evening preceding the holiday through 11:00 pm of the day of holiday.

<u>9.7 Exceptions</u>. The provisions of Sections 9.2 through 9.6 do not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

9.8. Accrued Holiday Use. Basic Principles:

All full-time eligible staff must use their unused accrued holiday time above the cap by the end of the Fiscal Year. The annual cap for non-twenty-four (24) hour programs is twenty (20) hours. The annual cap for twenty-four (24)-hour programs (i.e., residential, respite, CBFS and PACT) is forty (40) hours.

As of July 1, if a full-time staff person is still over his/her respective cap, then accrual of holiday time will stop until holiday time is brought down to the cap.

These principles should be applied to part-time staff on a pro-rated basis as specified in Section 11.3.

ARTICLE 10 – EMPLOYMENT STATUS

10.1 Seniority.

- a) <u>Definition</u>. Seniority means length of continuous employment with The Center from the most recent starting date of employment, except as provided in Section 10.1(b).
 - The seniority for fee-for-service staff Brian Rafferty and Joan Pic will include their past service for The Center as salaried clinicians.
- b) <u>Loss of Seniority and Employment Rights</u>. An employee will lose all seniority and employment rights by and/or upon:
 - (i) resignation;
 - (ii) discharge;
 - (iii) failure to report for work at the expiration of an approved leave of absence;
 - (iv) employment elsewhere during an authorized absence from work or during an approved leave of absence, except if the employee advises The Center of their intended employment elsewhere and The Center declines to offer work to the employee for the hours that the employee intends to be employed, or as expressly authorized in writing in advance by the Chief Executive Officer or designee;
 - (v) failure to notify The Center that they accept a recall within seven (7) calendar days of the date of mailing by registered or certified mail of a recall notice; or failure to report for work while on layoff status within two (2) weeks in the case of a support employee or within four (4) weeks in the case of a professional employee of the date the employee notifies The Center that they accept the recall;
 - (vi) failure to do any work for The Center for a period of twelve (12) months (not including periods covered by an approved leave of absence).
 - If an employee is re-employed following the loss of their seniority, they shall be deemed a newly hired employee for all purposes under this Agreement, except as provided in the following sentence. If an employee resigns in good standing after working at least twelve (12) consecutive months, and is thereafter re-employed within twelve (12) months, the employee will upon successful completion of the probationary period regain the seniority that they had as of the effective date that the employee resigned, and will be placed within the appropriate Job Group at the salary step number that they attained as of the effective date that the employee resigned.

10.2 Probationary Employees.

a) Attainment of Seniority. Each newly hired employee shall be deemed a probationary employee during their first six (6) months of continuous employment and shall not acquire any seniority status until completion of their probationary period. Upon

successful completion of their probationary period, an employee's seniority shall then date back to their date of employment. In the event that a newly hired employee is absent from work during said probationary period; the probationary period shall be extended by the number of days that the employee is so absent.

b) <u>No Recourse on Discipline or Termination</u>. During the probationary period, an employee may be disciplined or terminated in the sole discretion of The Center without any recourse under this Agreement.

10.3 Layoff and Recall.

- a) Selection of Affected Positions. In the event that The Center determines to lay off employees, The Center shall designate Job Groups within programs to be affected by the layoff. The current programs of The Center for purposes of layoff and recall are: Developmental Disabilities Residential, Brain Injury Residential, Opportunities, Potter Place, Children's Services, ACCS, ICS, PACT, BHCP, DD Clinical Team/Individual Supports, In-Home Behavioral Services, DD Respite, Support Services, Autism Services and MH Outpatient Services.
- b) Notice and Discussion. The Center shall notify the Union of an anticipated layoff prior to the date of the layoff and shall at the same time provide three (3) agency-wide seniority lists containing names and for each: Job Groups, dates of hire, programs, and worksites. One will be alphabetical by name, one sorted by program and one sorted by Job Group. The Center shall provide the Union with four (4) weeks' notice, if practicable; if not, The Center shall notify the Union as soon as is practicable. A labor- management group will meet to discuss any issues raised by either side pertaining to the layoff. Nothing in the preceding sentence shall affect The Center's ability to implement a layoff at any time. This meeting shall take place prior to the layoff, if practicable.
- c) Posting. Prior to selecting the employees to be affected by the layoff, The Center shall post (i) the positions affected by the layoff and (ii) a seniority list, by program, of employees within Job Groups, affected by the layoff, specifying job title and hours per week. Postings required by this section shall be made at all The Center's work locations. Any employee within the affected position(s) who is willing to accept voluntary layoff prior to the selection of affected employees pursuant to subsection (d) shall apply in writing to the Chief Executive Officer, with a copy to the Union, within four (4) calendar days of the posting of the notice. The most senior volunteer within the Job Group and program affected by the layoff will receive the layoff.
- d) Selection of Affected Employees. Within the Job Group and program designated by The Center pursuant to 10.3(a), each layoff shall be by seniority with the least senior employee laid off first, provided the remaining employees are fully qualified and available for the remaining positions. Employees who work eighteen (18) or fewer hours per week in affected positions(s) shall be laid off before employees who work more than eighteen (18) hours per week. Probationary employees within affected position(s) shall be laid off prior to any employee with seniority in the same position(s). For Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For Service Clinicians the seniority order for Joan Pic, and Brian Rafferty

- shall be based on years of service with The Edinburg Center.
- e) Bumping. An employee selected to be affected by a layoff may upon request, if they have more seniority, displace one (1) of the two (2) least senior employees in the same Job Group anywhere in the agency where they meet the minimum qualifications of that Job Group or displace one (1) of the two (2) least senior employees in the same or a lower Job Group in their program. If they choose to bump into a lower Job Group, they will receive the salary of that Job Group at their current step. A displaced employee may in turn exercise bumping rights or shall be laid off. To displace another employee pursuant to this paragraph, the affected employee shall submit a request to The Center within two (2) weeks after the date of the notification of the layoff.
- f) Notice to Employees. In the event that The Center determines to lay off an employee, the affected employee will receive two (2) weeks' notice or pay in lieu thereof.
- g) Recall. An employee who has been laid off shall be entitled to recall rights for a period of twelve (12) months from the effective date of their layoff. If subsequent to a layoff a vacancy occurs in a position within a Job Group from which employees have been laid off, employees who have been laid off from that Job Group will, if fully qualified for the vacant position, will be recalled in reverse order of the layoff. Recall notices shall be sent via certified or registered mail.
 - An employee with recall rights is required to keep The Center informed of their current mailing address, including any temporary address where they can be reached if the employee will be traveling or otherwise away from their current mailing address. An employee who is recalled must notify The Center that they accept or decline the recall within seven (7) calendar days of the date of mailing of the recall notice, and if the recall is accepted, must report to work within fourteen (14) calendar days of the date of mailing of the recall notice, or the employee shall forfeit their seniority and all other employment rights. An employee who declines the first recall shall be entitled to recall rights for the remainder of the twelve (12)-month period however an employee who declines a second, will forfeit the remainder of their twelve (12) months recall rights. Probationary employees who have been laid off have no recall rights.
- h) An employee who is on layoff and whose recall rights have not expired or been forfeited, and who continues Edinburg health and/or dental insurance coverage pursuant to the provisions of "COBRA," shall not be charged the two percent (2%) COBRA service fee.

10.4 Discipline and Discharge.

- a) The Center retains the right to discipline and discharge for just cause employees who have completed their probationary period. It is understood that no reduction in hours of, or failure to utilize hours by, a Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician or a Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinician shall be considered discipline or discharge or subject to grievance or arbitration.
- b) The Center will notify the employee and the Union in writing within (2) working days after any discharge, suspension, or written warning. The failure to provide such notice shall not affect such discharge, suspension or written warning, but will extend the period within which the affected employee may file a grievance.

- c) The Center recognizes the right of an employee who reasonably believes that an investigatory interview with a supervisor might result in discipline to request the presence of a Union representative at said interview. The Center will delay the start of the interview for a reasonable period of time in order to allow a Union representative an opportunity to attend.
- d) The Center agrees to act at all times in such a manner as to ensure that proper dignity and respect are accorded to employees, and shall endeavor to correct employee errors or misjudgments in private, but the failure to do so shall not affect the validity of the discipline or discharge.
- 10.5 Personnel Files. Upon request, an employee may examine and obtain copies of the contents of his or her personnel file maintained by the Chief Executive Officer or designee, except for those materials such as confidential references which the Chief Executive Officer or designee determines to be confidential. A representative of the Union similarly may review the contents of an employee's personnel file upon the written authorization of the employee involved or as provided by law.
- 10.6 Annual Performance Evaluations and Disciplinary Documents. Each employee shall be afforded an opportunity to review and sign their annual performance evaluation and to discuss it with the appropriate supervisor. Each employee shall be afforded an opportunity to review and sign any written confirmation of an oral warning (if one is prepared), written warning or notice of suspension involving the employee. Any written warning (or written confirmation of an oral warning) relating solely to tardiness or absenteeism shall be removed from the employee's personnel file upon the employee's written request submitted eighteen (18) months after the date of the document, provided no similar incident has occurred during that eighteen (18) month period.
- 10.7 Resignation An employee who desires to resign their employment with The Center shall give The Center at least four (4) weeks' prior written notice of such resignation in the case of a professional employee, three (3) weeks' notice in the case of Counselors I and II, and two (2) weeks' notice in the case of a support employees. The above notice requirements may be reduced or waived by the Chief Executive Officer when they determine that because of urgent and compelling reasons the employee is unable to give such notice.

ARTICLE 11 – VACATION

11.1 Vacation. Employees shall earn vacation during each calendar month of employment as follows:

- a) Full-time employees with less than four (4) years' seniority shall earn vacation at the rate of one and one-quarter (1.25) days for each such completed calendar month of employment (in the calendar month that the employee is hired, the employee shall earn vacation pro-rated on the basis of the employee's date of hire);
- b) Full-time employees with four (4) or more but less than ten (10) years' seniority shall earn vacation at the rate of one and one-half (1.5) days for each such completed calendar month of employment;

- c) Full-time employees with ten (10) or more but less than fifteen (15) years' seniority shall earn vacation at the rate of one and three-quarters (1.75) days for each such completed calendar month of employment;
- d) Full-time employees with fifteen (15) or more years' seniority shall earn vacation at the rate of two (2) days for each such completed calendar month of employment.
 - An employee shall not earn vacation for a calendar month of employment in which the employee is on an unpaid leave of absence.
- e) Regular part-time employees shall be eligible for vacation pay pro-rated on the basis of the number of hours worked divided by forty (40), effective upon the date of ratification. For example, if a staff person's regular schedule is twenty-three (23) hours per week, benefits will be prorated at a rate of 23/40ths of an FTE.
- f) Outpatient Mental Health and DD Clinical Team Fee-For-Service clinicians with ten (10) or more years of service shall be eligible for thirteen (13) (eight (8)-hour) days of vacation time, pro-rated by the number of hours worked/paid per week divided by forty (40). The amount of eligible vacation time will be calculated in June of each year for the subsequent fiscal year, based on the preceding period from June 1 to May 31. The average number of hours paid per week will be based on the forty-nine (49) highest paid weeks of the preceding period from June 1 to May 31.
- 11.2 Application Procedure. Requests for vacation of more than three (3) consecutive days must be submitted to the employee's immediate supervisor at least fourteen (14) calendar days before such vacation is to begin. The appropriate supervisor will respond to each vacation request in writing within one (1) week of receipt of vacation requests and make every effort to provide notification of approval or denial. The scheduled use of vacation must be approved in advance by the immediate supervisor based on their assessment in their sole judgment of staffing needs. In the event that there are pending before a supervisor two or more conflicting requests for vacation which the supervisor does not resolve based on sound clinical judgment of staffing needs, preference in granting requests shall be equitably rotated, with such rotation beginning with the employee with greatest seniority.
- 11.3 Amount of Vacation Pay. Vacation pay for full-time employees shall be in the amount of eight (8) hours' pay for each day of vacation used. Regular part-time employees shall be eligible for vacation pay pro-rated on the basis of the number of hours worked divided by forty (40), effective upon the date of ratification. For example, if a staff person's regular schedule is twenty-three (23) hours per week, benefits will be pro-rated at a rate of 23/40ths of an FTE. In the event that an employee is normally scheduled to work on a day that vacation is granted for more than the number of hours to which they are entitled to receive vacation pay (the "excess hours"), the employee shall either (i) be paid for such additional hours not worked by using the employee's unused accumulated vacation, personal leave, or compensatory time, if any, as the employee elects, or (ii) work additional hours, which shall be scheduled at the discretion of the supervisor, in that calendar month equal to the number of excess hours not worked on the vacation day and not compensating for by vacation pay; or (iii) not be paid for the excess hours.
- 11.4 Accumulation of Vacation. An employee who is terminated shall not be paid for more vacation than their accumulated unused vacation. An employee may not accumulate more than

twelve (12) months' vacation accrual, except as approved in writing by the Chief Executive Officer. Employees who have over one (1) year's vacation accrual will stop accruing vacation until their vacation accrual is reduced below the 12-month maximum vacation accrual.

11.5 Accrual of Time All time will be accrued on a bi-weekly basis.

<u>11.6 Exceptions</u>. Except as explicitly noted, this Article does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

<u>ARTICLE 12 – SICK LEAVE</u>

12.1 Accumulation of Sick Leave.

- a) All full-time employees shall earn 3.6923 hours of sick leave for each completed two (2)-week pay period of employment to a maximum of ninety-six (96) hours per year. Any unused sick leave in one (1) year may be carried over to the next year to a maximum of four hundred seventy-five (475) hours.
- b) Regular part-time employees who work a minimum of twenty (20) hours per week shall earn sick leave on a prorated basis.
- c) Variable hour employees (including Fee For Service) accrue at a rate of one (1) hour for every thirty (30) hours worked to a maximum of forty (40) hours per year. Employees may carry over up to 40 hours of sick leave into the following year; however, no more than forty (40) hours of sick leave can be used in any year, and a maximum accrued balance at any given time is forty (40) hours. A "year" is based upon the Employee's anniversary date of hire.

<u>12.2 Use</u>. Subject to this Article, an employee shall be entitled to paid sick leave for time lost from their normally scheduled work only for the following reasons:

- a) Personal illness or injury to the employee which prevents the employee from working;
- b) Illness in the employee's immediate family (as defined in Section 13.2) which requires that the employee be absent from work to care for the ill family member, for up to three (3) calendar days per occurrence and ten (10) days in a calendar year, or such further amount as may be approved by the Chief Executive Officer or designee in their sole discretion.
- c) Appointments of the employee for professional health services which the employee is unable to schedule during non-working hours; and
- d) Childbirth or adoption leave, to the extent authorized by Section 13.4

In addition, an employee may be required to take sick leave when The Center in good faith determines the employee has been exposed to a contagious disease and that the employee's presence at The Center may constitute a hazard to other employees and/or clients of The Center. The Center shall pay the cost of any medical examination it requires in connection with making

the determination provided in the preceding sentence, to the extent that the cost of such exam is not covered or reimbursable by the employee's existing health insurance.

- 12.3 Procedure. An employee who desires to take sick leave must notify their immediate supervisor at least one (1) hour prior to the time that they are scheduled to work (in the case of shifts beginning after noon, four (4) hours prior to the scheduled reporting time) except in cases of extreme emergency. In such cases, the immediate supervisor must be notified as soon as possible. Failure to comply with this section may result in denial of sick leave paid and/or disciplinary action.
- 12.4 Amount of Sick Leave Pay. Sick leave pay for an employee shall be in the amount of one hour's pay for each hour of sick leave used.
- 12.5 Fitness for Duty. If The Center has reason to believe that an employee is not fit for work due to illness or injury, then The Center may require medical evidence satisfactory to The Center in order to assure The Center that an employee is fit to resume or continue their duties without jeopardizing the health or safety of the employee, patients or other staff. The Center shall not act unreasonably in exercising its discretion under this paragraph.
- <u>12.6 Effect of Workers' Compensation</u>. In the event that an employee receives workers' compensation benefits for a period of time lost due to illness or injury, the sick leave payments for such period shall be reduced by the amount of such workers' compensation benefits.
- 12.7 Payment for Unused Accumulated Sick Leave. An employee whose employment terminates in good standing, will be paid for unused accumulated sick leave in an amount calculated in accordance with the following formula: (i) number of unused accumulated sick leave hours as of termination of employment, not to exceed three hundred twenty (320) hours, multiplied by (ii) fifteen (15) percent, multiplied by (iii) the employee's regular straight time hourly rate of pay at the time of termination.
- 12.8 Accrual of Time. All time will be accrued on a bi-weekly or weekly basis.
- <u>12.9 Mass Earned Sick Leave Law</u>. The Agency agrees to comply with the Massachusetts Earned Sick Time Law and its accompanying regulations as they may be amended from time to time.

ARTICLE 13 – PERSONAL LEAVE

- a) An employee shall be entitled to one (1) day paid personal leave upon the completion of each four (4) month period of employment, subject to a maximum permissible accumulation of six (6) personal leave days. The amount of personal leave pay shall be computed in the same manner that vacation pay is computed under Section 11.3. Personal leave should be requested in writing when possible.
- b) Outpatient Mental Health and DD Clinical Team Fee-for-Service clinicians with fifteen (15) or more years of service shall be eligible for three (3) (eight (8)-hour) personal days per year, pro-rated by the number of hours paid per week divided by forty (40). The amount of eligible personal time will be calculated in June of each year for the subsequent

fiscal year, based on the preceding period from June 1 to May 31. The average number of hours paid per week will be based on the forty-nine (49) highest paid weeks of the preceding period from June 1 to May 31.

13.1 Accrued Personal Leave Use: Basic Principles. Effective July 1 of each year, if a full time staff person is still over the cap of forty-eight (48) hours, then accrual of personal time will stop until personal time is brought down to the cap.

These principles should be applied to part-time staff on a pro-rated basis as specified in Section 11.3.

<u>ARTICLE 14 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE</u>

Full-time and regular part-time employees who are normally scheduled to work thirty (30) hours or more per week shall be entitled to paid bereavement leave for normally scheduled hours which the employee would otherwise have worked for up to twenty-four (24) hours per occurrence in order to attend the funeral of a member of the employee's immediate family as well as immediate family of significant others, and to take care of other matters in connection with the death. Regular part-time employees who work twenty-nine (29) hours or less shall be entitled to sixteen (16) hours of bereavement leave. The Chief Executive Officer or designee may grant additional unpaid leave, not to exceed sixteen (16) hours, for the purposes of travel in connection with an employee's bereavement leave. The term "immediate family" means parents, stepparents, children, stepchildren, siblings, spouses, grandparents, grandchildren, in-laws, and persons regularly living in the employee's household. This Article does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

Outpatient Mental Health and DD Clinical Team Fee-For-Service clinicians with ten (10) or more years of service shall be eligible for bereavement leave of up to twenty-four (24) hours, pro-rated by the number of hours worked/paid per week divided by forty (40), consistent with vacation calculations.

ARTICLE 15 – CIVIC DUTY

Upon submission to The Center of proper evidence of jury service and of the amount of juror's compensation received, validated by the clerk of the court, The Center will pay an employee the difference, if any, between the amount received by the employee as juror's compensation and their regular salary actually and necessarily lost on account of such jury service. If an employee is excused or released from jury service during her or his regular work day, the employee shall return to work.

For Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians, The Center will pay the clinician the difference, if any, between the amount received by the employee as juror's compensation and their pay for the average paid hours for a given day, based on the prior quarter's average paid hours for the corresponding day of jury service for the first three days of jury duty. Consistent with Section 16.8, The Center may on a case by case basis pay for additional hours of jury service.

1.1 Fostering Voting Opportunities. The Center and the union agree to the importance of an individual's right to vote. The Center agrees to support each employee's right to vote by (1) providing training for employees regarding early voting and the opportunity to vote by mail; (2) providing state and federal guides regarding election information; and (3) allowing employees the opportunity to flex their working time to vote on voting days. The parties agree that this information shall be provided on a non-partisan basis.

ARTICLE 16 – OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCE

16.1 Application Procedure. Except as otherwise provided, requests for leaves must be submitted in writing to the employee's immediate supervisor as far in advance of the requested leave as is possible, setting forth such information or evidence pertaining to the leave as The Center may require. All leaves must be approved in advance by the employee's immediate supervisor.

<u>16.2 Family and Medical Leave</u>. The Center will provide leave in accordance with the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, except in such instances where state laws or this collective bargaining agreement provide greater benefits to the employee.

An eligible employee is entitled to FMLA leave of absence for one or more of the following reasons:

- birth of a son or daughter and care for the newborn son or daughter;
- placement with the employee of a son or daughter for adoption or foster care;
- care for the employee's spouse, child, or parent of the employee who has a serious
- health condition; or inability of the employee to perform the functions of their position due to a serious health condition of the employee.

An employee on FMLA leave will receive twelve (12) weeks of paid health insurance under FMLA regulations except where more coverage is provided within this Article. Any FMLA leave shall be charged to any accumulated vacation, sick time, holiday, personal, or compensatory time, as appropriate, and thereafter such leave shall be without pay.

16.3 Medical Leave and Workers' Compensation Leave. The Center will pay for up to the first five (5) days that staff are out when injured on the job. A medical leave of absence not exceeding six (6) months of paid and unpaid time shall be granted for personal illness or injury of the employee which prevents the employee from working. A leave of absence not exceeding one (1) year shall be granted to an employee who is prevented from working because of an injury, suffered in the course of their employment with The Center, for which benefits are received under the Massachusetts workers compensation laws. Medical documentation for leave requests must be provided upon the beginning of any such leave and after the third, sixth and ninth (3, 6, 9) months of each leave, as applicable, except as specified by the FMLA. The Center reserves the right to require a second medical opinion.

During any period of unpaid leave granted pursuant to this section up to six (6) months, The Center will continue to pay its portion of the employee's monthly medical and dental insurance premiums under The Center's insurance programs.

16.4 Childbirth and Adoption Leave. The Center will provide this leave in accordance with the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, except in such instances where state laws or this collective bargaining agreement provide greater benefits to the employee.

- a) Employees who have successfully completed their probationary period are eligible, under the Massachusetts Maternity Leave Law, for up to eight (8) weeks' leave for the birth of a biological child or the adoption of a child under eighteen years of age or adopting a mentally or physically disabled child under the age of twenty-three (23), provided that the employee intends to and does return to work following such period of leave. When employees who are eligible for FMLA leave take Massachusetts Maternity Leave, the leave shall be charged against the employee's FMLA entitlement to the extent that the leave is taken for an FMLA purpose. Requests for such leave must be given at least two (2) weeks in advance of the anticipated date of departure. Such leave shall be charged to the employee's accumulated unused vacation, personal leave, compensatory time, holiday, or sick leave, if any, and thereafter said leave shall be without pay.
- b) An employee who is not eligible for FMLA leave and who will not be primarily responsible for the care of the child may request leave at the time of birth or adoption for up to a total of two (2) weeks. Such leave shall be charged to the employee's accumulated unused vacation, personal leave, compensatory time, holiday, or sick leave, if any, and thereafter said leave shall be without pay.
- c) An employee who will be primarily responsible for the care of a newborn or newly adopted child under the age of seven may request extended childbirth leave not to exceed a total of twelve (12) months, including any FMLA and/or Massachusetts Maternity Leave also taken. Such leave shall be charged to any accumulated unused vacation, sick, holiday, personal or compensatory time, as appropriate, and thereafter such leave shall be without pay. Requests for extended childbirth or adoption leave must be submitted to the employee's immediate supervisor at least two (2) months before the expected date of birth or adoption, if practicable, and must indicate the requested dates for the leave to begin and end.

During the first six (6) months of childbirth or adoption leave, The Center will continue to pay its portion of the employee's monthly medical and dental insurance premiums under The Center's insurance programs. If the employee does not return to work at The Center following his or her childbirth or adoption leave, the employee must reimburse The Center for all premiums paid by The Center during the employee's period of leave without pay. An employee on such childbirth or adoption leave status must notify their immediate supervisor, not more than six (6) weeks after the birth or adoption of their expected date of return to employment at The Center.

<u>16.5 Military Service Leave</u>. Employees shall, upon completion of military service, be granted such rights of reinstatement as required by law.

16.6 Effect on Benefits. Except as provided in Section 16.2 or Section 16.3, an employee on an unpaid leave of absence who wishes to maintain medical and dental insurance benefits must pay the full cost of coverage as determined by The Center, making arrangements with The Center to continue coverage and for timely payment of medical and dental insurance contributions in the

manner specified by The Center. When a staff person is on an unpaid leave, their accrued time earnings will be pro-rated for that period. Accrued time is earned biweekly.

<u>16.7 Education Leave</u>. Employees may be granted up to one (1) week per year of paid education leave for purposes of attending conferences, workshops and/or academic courses that The Center determines will enhance the employee's ability to perform their job or that are license / certification required. For the purpose of this section, a "week" is defined as the employee's regularly scheduled workweek, subject to a maximum education leave of forty (40) hours per year.

16.8 Other Leaves of Absence.

- a) Extended Leave for Personal Reasons. Employees may be granted a leave of absence for personal reasons for up to five (5) weeks every two (2) years, including up to two (2) weeks unpaid leave.
 - Employees must use accrued vacation, personal or holiday leave to cover any such periods of leave that exceed two (2) weeks of unpaid leave every two (2) years.
 - Employees must provide at least a month's notice.
 - The scheduled use of vacation must be approved in advance by the designated supervisor based on their assessment in their sole judgment of staffing needs.
 - In the event that there are pending before a supervisor two (2) or more conflicting requests for vacation which the supervisor does not resolve based on sound clinical judgment of staffing needs, preference in granting requests shall be equitably rotated, with such rotation beginning with the employee with greatest seniority.

At any time upon written request to the Chief Executive Officer or designee, The Center may grant other leaves of absences for any purpose with or without pay at the sole discretion of The Center, and no such determination shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures set forth in Article 6 of this Agreement.

b) Immigration Leave. Based upon valid documentation of the immigration issue presented to the agency, employees may take up to thirty (30) days of leave to investigate and remedy the employee's work-related immigration issues. Accrued vacation, holiday and personal time must be used before the time may be taken as unpaid leave. If within the first thirty (30)-day time period, the employee provides valid documentation that the issue is in the process of being remedied, the employee shall be granted one (1) additional thirty (30)-day period of unpaid leave to resolve the matter.

<u>16.9 Employment Elsewhere During a Leave</u>. An employee on an approved leave of absence who engages in employment elsewhere that is inconsistent with the purpose of the absence shall be deemed to have quit voluntarily.

16.10 Reinstatement Upon Expiration of Leave. Except as otherwise provided, upon the expiration of a leave of an approved absence pursuant to this Article, the employee will be returned to their former position if the employee returns within six (6) months, and if the employee returns after six (6) months they will be returned to the same position or to a substantially similar position within

the same Job group for which the employee is qualified, subject to the provisions of Article 12.5. The employee's seniority and anniversary date will not be affected after reinstatement by a leave of absence pursuant to this Article.

<u>16.11 Exceptions</u>. Except for Section 16.2, this Article does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

<u>ARTICLE 17 – INSURANCE BENEFITS</u>

<u>17.1 Health Insurance Program</u>. The Center will:

- a) Provide the opportunity only for existing employees who are currently on the buyup plan to continue to select that plan.
- b) Continue to provide the HPHC HMO two thousand dollars (\$2,000) Deductible and Focus Network plans.
- c) Until 6/30/25, there will be no changes to The Edinburg Center health insurance contribution. Starting on 7/1/25, The Edinburg Center will contribute seventy-seven percent (77%) for Individual and Family plans for eligible participating Employees.
- d) The Center will continue to reimburse employees through a Health Reimbursement Arrangement (HRA) for the following expenses:
 - For employees enrolled in the buy-up plan, copayments paid for outpatient procedures and inpatient hospitalizations, and
 - For employees enrolled in the deductible plan, The Center will reimburse up to one thousand dollars (\$1,000) for individuals for the second half of their deductible and up to two thousand dollars (\$2,000) for families for the second half of their deductible.
- e) The Center will extend Flexible Savings Account (FSA) eligibility to two thousand seven hundred fifty dollars (\$2,750) upon hire.
- f) Employees hired on or after 7/1/2021 must be regularly scheduled to work thirty (30) or more hours/week to be eligible to participate in the Health and Dental Programs.
- g) Any employee who opts out of the insurance program during open enrollment or following the ratification of this agreement will be eligible for the following payments:

Pending the submission of alternative health insurance documentation, an employee who has or had health insurance through The Center for a period of six (6) months or more will be eligible for an annual payment of twelve hundred dollars (\$1,200) if the employee chooses to terminate individual health insurance coverage or fifteen hundred dollars (\$1,500) if the employee chooses to terminate family coverage. These payments will be

paid in quarterly installments with the first quarter payment to be effective the date that the employee drops health insurance coverage and thereafter at the end of the second, third, and fourth quarters of the "buyout year" providing the employee continues to work at The Center twenty (20) or more hours per week.

h) The Center will contribute, on behalf of Mental-Health Out-Patient Fee-For-Service Clinicians hired on or before 6/30/2021 who are scheduled to work a minimum of twenty (20) billable hours per week and are paid an average of sixteen (16) hours per week, toward health insurance coverage one hundred percent (100%) of the benefit specified under this agreement for non-Fee-For Service staff.

The Edinburg Center will contribute on behalf of Joan Pic and Brian Rafferty, one hundred percent (100%) of the health insurance benefit specified under the collective bargaining agreement for non-Fee-For-Service Staff.

All Fee-For-Service Clinicians hired on or before 6/30/2021 who are scheduled to work a minimum of fifteen (15) billable hours per week and are paid an average of twelve (12) hours per week will be eligible to purchase health insurance at fifty percent (50%) of the cost under the Agency's health insurance program.

If a Fee-For Service clinician hired on or before 6/30/2021 is not participating in The Center's health and/or dental insurance program and wishes to do so, they may purchase such insurance during the June open enrollment period. Eligibility for Center contributions, as set forth above, will be calculated annually in June based on the preceding June 1 – May 31. A Fee-For-Service clinician may exclude, from the calculation of eligibility, any week, up to six (6) weeks per year, wherein paid hours are low or non-existent (e.g., due to vacation, medical absence, low show-rate, holiday).

<u>17.2 Dental Insurance Program</u>. Employees may participate in The Center's dental insurance program. For employees who elect to participate on an individual coverage basis, The Center will contribute seventy-five (75%) of the premium; for employees who elect to participate on a family coverage basis, The Center will contribute, in addition, sixty percent (60%) of the difference between the family and individual coverage premiums.

The Center will contribute on behalf of Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians hired on or before 6/30/2021 who are scheduled to work a minimum of twenty (20) billable hours per week and are paid an average of sixteen (16) hours per week, toward dental insurance coverage one hundred percent (100%) of the benefit specified under this Agreement for non-Fee-For-Service staff.

The Center will contribute, on behalf of any of the Fee-For-Service Clinicians named in Article 17.1 (b) (i.e., Joan Pic and Brian Rafferty), toward dental insurance coverage one hundred percent (100%) of the benefit specified under this Agreement for non-Fee-For-Service staff.

All other Fee-For-Service clinicians hired on or before 6/30/2021 who are scheduled to work a minimum of twenty (20) hours per week and are paid an average of twelve (12) hours per week

will be eligible to purchase dental insurance at one hundred percent (100%) of the cost under the Agency's dental insurance program.

- <u>17.3 Deduction of Employee Contributions</u>. In order to be eligible for either medical or dental health benefits, the employee must provide The Center with written authorization to deduct and withhold from the employee's salary the employee's share of the health insurance costs.
- <u>17.4 Life Insurance</u>. Employees may participate in The Center's life insurance program. This Section does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.
- 17.5 Short-Term Disability Plan. Effective March 1, 2000, The Center will provide a fifty percent (50%) matching contribution for those staff who purchase short-term disability coverage. The policy will have a one-week wait period, duration of ninety (90) days and will provide sixty percent (60%) of an individual's salary.
- <u>17.6 Long-Term Disability Insurance</u>. Employees may participate in The Center's long-term disability insurance program. This Section does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.
- 17.7 Changes in Insurance Program. The Center may implement changes with respect to the eligibility, coverage, or benefits of the insurance programs and may substitute for the present plans another plan or plans, provided such changes or other plans, when considered as a whole, are at least as beneficial to eligible employees and their eligible dependents with respect to eligibility, coverage and benefits. The Center shall notify the Union prior to implementing any change under this section and, at the Union's request, shall discuss such changes. If the Center and the Union do not agree upon the change, the Union may submit directly to arbitration the issue of whether the substitute plan or plans meet the standard set forth above.
- <u>17.8 Refunds or Dividends</u>. The Center shall be entitled to any dividends or refunds in connection with the insurance programs.
- 17.9 Insurance Policies and Contracts Govern. It is understood that The Center will not itself operate the insurance programs in this Article but instead will maintain policies or contracts with insurance companies or health maintenance organizations which will administer said programs. The benefits and eligibility requirements under these programs shall be as provided in the applicable policies and contracts. The benefits under such programs shall be subject to such conditions and limitations as are set forth in the policies or contracts. Any disputes concerning eligibility for or payment of benefits under any such policies or contracts shall be settled in accordance with the terms thereof and shall not be subject to arbitration hereunder.
- 17.10 Federal or State Legislation. Should any Federal or State legislation be effective during the term of this Agreement providing benefits paralleling any of these provided under this Article and imposing the cost thereof on The Center, then and to that extent the parallel benefits provided under this Article shall cease and become inoperative, and The Center shall be relieved of the cost thereof.

ARTICLE 18 – OTHER BENEFITS

18.1 401(k) Plan. Employees may participate in The Center's 401(k) program by making the necessary arrangements with The Center and by providing The Center with written authorization to deduct and withhold from the employee's salary the amounts which the employee elects to contribute.

18.2 401(k) Retirement Plan. Eligible employees may participate in The Edinburg Center 401K Retirement Plan, currently with Mutual of America. For participating employees, The Center will match employee contributions in the following manner:

- a) Upon an employee's second (2nd) anniversary date, the Center shall match an employee's contribution (Dollar for dollar) up to one hundred dollars (\$100) per fiscal year.
- b) Upon an employee's fifth (5th) anniversary date, the Center shall match an employee's contribution (dollar for dollar) up to two hundred dollars (\$200) per fiscal year.

The Center shall retain the right to change the administrator of the plan and shall notify the Union within thirty (30) days of such change.

Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians may participate in The Center's 401(k) Retirement Plan by making the necessary arrangements with The Center and by providing The Center with written authorization to deduct and withhold from the employee's compensation the amounts which the employee elects to contribute. The Agency will make contributions only on behalf of Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians who were employed on or before July 1, 2024.

18.3 Expense Reimbursement. When authorized by The Center in advance, an employee who travels on Center business will be reimbursed at the I.R.S.-approved rate per mile, provided that the employee submits such documentation as The Center may require. Other reasonable expenses incurred in connection with travel on Center business may be reimbursed by The Center on such terms and conditions and to such extent as the Chief Executive Officer deems appropriate.

18.4 Tuition Reimbursement.

- a) The Center shall expend up to twenty thousand dollars (\$20,000) for each fiscal year for a tuition reimbursement program.
- b) A Center employee who is enrolled at an accredited institution in a degree program in a health care-related field that The Center determines to be relevant to the employee's job at The Center, may apply for tuition reimbursement benefits for course(s) that are part of that degree program.
- c) The Center shall approve applications from eligible employees on a "first-come, first-serve basis" by semester, subject to the funding limits set forth in subsection (a). An employee may be reimbursed for costs per semester equal to eight hundred twenty-four

dollars (\$824) for graduate programs and seven hundred fifteen dollars (\$715) for undergraduate programs. After the first nine (9) months of the fiscal year, employees may apply for tuition reimbursement for one additional course in the event that the Center has not yet expended twenty thousand dollars (\$20,000) for the fiscal year.

- d) In order to receive payment, the employee must provide evidence satisfactory to The Center that the employee attained a grade that meets the institution's requirements for a degree. For each course for which an employee receives reimbursement, the employee must agree in writing to remain at The Center for three months beyond the date of course completion, and that if the employee fails to meet that commitment, the employee will refund the tuition reimbursement benefits to The Center, from the employee's final paycheck(s) or otherwise.
- e) Staff requests for temporary schedule changes in order to pursue coursework as described in this section shall not unreasonably denied.
- f) Employees, including those who require CEU's to maintain licensure, may request and be granted up to four hundred dollars (\$400) per fiscal year reimbursement to pay for interest on student loans, continued licensure, and relevant conferences, seminars, and workshops that provide continuing education credits to maintain licensure.

18.5 Cell Phones. The Edinburg Center will compensate a staff person thirty-five (\$35) dollars per month if the staff uses their personal cell phone in order to perform job duties. The Edinburg Center will determine which programs and which job groups require cell phones to perform job duties. In addition, the Edinburg Center will determine which programs and which job groups will use agency cell phones and which programs and which job groups will be able to use their personal cell phones and receive the reimbursement. As of Fiscal Year '09, The Edinburg Center has determined the following bargaining unit staff to be eligible for a cell phone allowance: MR Clinical Team staff, Supported Housing Staff, ICS outreach staff, CRS staff and PACT staff. Cell phone allowances shall not be computed as taxable income. As cars or vans turn over for residential sites, navigation systems will be incorporated into the new lease.

18.6 Class 30 Automobile Insurance. The Edinburg Center agrees to reimburse employees who are required to use their vehicles for Edinburg business the difference between the rate for personal automobile coverage and Class 30 automobile coverage up to twenty-five dollars (\$25). per year. This reimbursement will be paid annually, provided that the employee provides Edinburg with proof of Class 30 automobile insurance coverage.

18.7. Flexible Savings Account (FSA). The Center will extend Flexible Savings Account (FSA) eligibility to two thousand six hundred dollars (\$2600) upon hire.

18.8. On-Call Duty Compensation. Employees required to be on-call outside of normal working hours will be compensated with a flat fee of twenty dollars (\$20) per day.

<u>ARTICLE 19 – ANNOUNCEMENT OF JOB OPENINGS</u>

19.1 Posting. Prior to filling an open position in the bargaining unit on a permanent basis, The Center shall post a notice of such opening on The Center's Intranet for a period of seven (7) calendar days, indicating the salary range for the position, the required or preferred minimum academic attainments and/or experience, and the supervisor to whom interested employees should apply and will email the posting to each employee via "company" email. Unless The Center is keeping a position vacant, The Center will attempt to post within fifteen (15) days. At the time that the job opening is posted, The Center may also seek applicants not employed by The Center. In filling an open bargaining unit position on a permanent basis, when more than one (1) applicant who meets any posted prerequisites applies for the position, The Center shall fill the opening on the basis of the comparative qualifications of the applicants as determined by The Center. "Qualifications" means job performance, references, prior experience, education and training, and other factors that reasonably relate to the applicant's ability to perform the job successfully. When the applicants' qualifications are relatively equal, seniority will be the determining factor. This Article does not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.

ARTICLE 20 – PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITIES

- <u>20.1 Confidentiality of Client Information</u>. Employees must keep confidential all information received from or concerning Center clients. Such information may be released only in accordance with The Center's policies.
- 20.2 Outside Activities. Employees may not conduct private practice or consultative services during their hours of employment by The Center or at Center facilities. Employees may not provide such services to any individual who is then a client of The Center or who has been treated by The Center within the preceding ninety (90) days, without the prior written approval of the Chief Executive Officer or designee. Employees may not directly or indirectly compete with The Center with respect to clients, patients or services that otherwise would be provided by The Center.
- <u>20.3 Scope of Assignments</u>. The Center shall not require an employee to perform duties that are not consistent with the general responsibilities of the employee's position. For any open-ended references in existing job descriptions such as, "Other relevant job duties as needed" or "Performs other duties as may be assigned by Program Director or designee", The Center will substitute "Other job duties as required and consistent with the nature of the job."

<u>ARTICLE 21 – OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH</u>

The Center recognizes its obligations under applicable federal and state laws concerning occupational safety and health. Management agrees to act promptly upon all reasonable requests by employees regarding employee health and safety. Non-urgent concerns with respect to occupational safety and health issues shall be brought to the attention of the Labor-Management Committee under Article 20.

- <u>21.1 Safety Training</u>. Each employee shall be trained in protocols concerning what to do in the event of an emergency, including the threat of or the occurrence of violence and the employee's legal rights when interacting with law enforcement.
- <u>21.2 Known Client History</u>. When an Edinburg client has a history of violent behavior known to Edinburg staff resulting in injury to others, it will be documented and flagged in the program-specific designated section of the client's record so that any employee working with this client shall have access to the history.
- <u>21.3 Labor / Management.</u> The Union and The Center shall use regularly scheduled Labor / Management meetings to address health and safety issues identified by the Union and employees.
- <u>21.4 Protective Gear.</u> When there's a specific need identified by the agency, The Edinburg Center will supply employees with protective gear for dealing with potential health hazards. Such gear will include but not be limited to: bed bug repellant spray, protective seat covers for transporting clients with bed bug or incontinence issues, and gloves. The Center will provide these items within two (2) weeks of receiving the request or provide reimbursement to employees within two (2) weeks when the request has been previously approved.
- <u>21.5 Damage to Employee Property</u>. The Edinburg Center agrees to cover the cost of damages to employees' property during work time by clients, provided that the property was necessary and appropriate to the work being performed by the employee, that the employee did not have responsibility for the damage to the item and the damage is reported within four (4) calendar days. When the Center in its discretion, without acting arbitrarily or capriciously, determines that an employee's property, such as their vehicle, eyeglasses, hearing aids, braces or other similar prosthetic devices are damaged by a client, the Center agrees to pay an amount equal to the deductible for damage.

<u>ARTICLE 22 – SUBCONTRACTING OUT</u>

The Center shall not subcontract out work if it causes the layoff of employees unless The Center has notified the Union of its intent to effect and offers the Union an opportunity to bargain concerning the effects of, such subcontracting.

ARTICLE 23 – LABOR–MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

In order to provide a means for continuing communications between the parties, a Labor-Management Committee shall be established which shall consist of three (3) representatives designated by The Center and three (3) bargaining unit members designated by the Union. Said committee shall meet periodically to discuss topics of mutual concern to the parties, but such meetings shall not be for the purpose of conducting negotiations or discussing pending grievances, nor shall any matters discussed or decided upon at such meetings be subject to the grievance and arbitration provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 24 – DEPENDENT CARE, ASSISTANCE PLAN AND FSA

The Center will offer employees a dependent care assistance plan in accordance with the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code.

Consistent with IRS guidelines and Massachusetts regulations, The Center will implement a Flexible Spending Account (FSA) Plan using the following schedule:

0-1 year of employment * Not eligible. After 1 year through 4 years of employment \$1,250 5+ years of employment \$2,500.

<u>ARTICLE 25 – MENTAL HEALTH OUTPATIENT FEE-FOR-SERVICE CLINICIANS</u>

- <u>25.1 Applicability of Contract Provisions</u>. Except as specifically provided otherwise, the provisions of this Agreement shall apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians.
- <u>25.2 Certain Provisions Inapplicable</u>. The following provisions of this Agreement shall not apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians or Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians:
 - a) Section 7.1(c)
 - b) Section 7.1(d)
 - c) Section 7.3
 - d) Sections 8.2, 8.3, 8.4(a), 8.5, and 8.6
 - e) Sections 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6, and 9.7
 - f) Article 14
 - g) Sections 16.1, 16.3 through 16.7, 16.9, 16.10
 - h) Sections 17.4, 17.5, and 17.6
 - i) Article 19

25.3 Certain Pay Practices.

a) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians will be paid an additional one-half (0.5) hour's pay for each group counseling session conducted and for groups of eight (8) or nine (9) will be paid an additional three quarter (0.75) hour's pay and for groups of ten (10) or more will be paid an additional hour's pay.

^{*} based on an employee's anniversary date of hire

- b) By prior mutual arrangement with the Service Director, Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians may opt to cover phone intake screenings over the course of an hour scheduled for that purpose or over the course of the clinician's scheduled day. In either circumstance, the Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician will be paid one (1) hour's pay for phone intake.
- c) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians will be paid at their regular hourly rate of pay for attendance at mandatory meetings.
- d) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians who work an average of less than ten billable hours per week will be paid up to one (1) hour's pay per month when they attend team meetings and/or supervisory meetings.
- e) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians who work an average of ten billable hours or more per week will be paid up to two (2) hours' pay per month when they attend team meetings and/or supervisory meetings.
- f) Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians and Developmental Disabilities Clinical Team Fee-For-Service Clinicians will be paid two (2) hours' pay at their regular rate of pay per intake.

<u>ARTICLE 26 – MISCELLANEOUS</u>

- <u>26.1 Completeness of Agreement.</u> This Agreement contains the complete agreement of the parties, and no additions, waivers, deletions, changes or amendments shall be effective during the life of this Agreement, unless evidenced in writing, dated and signed by the parties hereto. A waiver or failure to enforce any provision or provisions of this Agreement in a specific case shall not constitute a precedent with respect to future enforcement of all the terms and conditions of this Agreement, nor preclude either party from relying upon or enforcing such provision or provisions in any other case.
- <u>26.2 Precedence of Laws and Regulations</u>. It is understood and agreed that this Agreement is subject to all applicable laws now or hereafter in effect, and to the lawful regulations, rulings and orders of regulatory commissions or agencies having jurisdiction. Accordingly, if any provision of this Agreement is in contravention of such laws, regulations, rulings or orders, such provision of the Agreement shall be null and void.
- <u>26.3 Severability</u>. The provisions of this Agreement shall be severable and the illegality or invalidity of any such provision shall not affect the validity of any other provisions.
- <u>26.4. Changes in Job Responsibilities when a Supervisory Vacancy Exists</u>. When the Center in its discretion, without acting arbitrarily or capriciously, determines that an employee performs the majority of job responsibilities of a higher paying position for more than two (2) weeks, due to a

permanent or temporary vacancy in the higher paying position, the employee's pay rate will be increased by an amount equal to the percentage difference in the starting rates between the classifications involved with the exception of Job Groups 4, 12, 16, 17, 18 and 19, which will be paid at the applicable Starting Wage.

<u>26.5 Staff Meetings</u>. Management will review current practices to minimize or eliminate staff having three or less hours between staff meetings and their shifts.

<u>26.6 Supervision</u>. If a staff person has a specific concern about supervision, this concern will be addressed at any management level up to and including the Service Director, as needed. If the staff person is dissatisfied with the response received, the issue may be reduced to writing (including dates, times and a summary of the concern) and brought as an agenda item at the next Labor-Management Committee meeting. In the event that contract negotiations are occurring (which generally means that Labor-Management Committee meetings are suspended), a special Labor-Management Committee meeting which additionally includes the relevant manager(s) will be called to address the specific supervision concern.

<u>26.7 Union Notification</u>. The Center agrees to verbally notify the Union when planning on opening, closing or moving a site. Unless an emergency, management will provide the Union with at least 30 days written notice when we open, close or move a site or in the event that substantial job changes will be made.

ARTICLE 27 – MERGER PROTECTION

In the event of merger, sale, or transfer of the ownership of The Center, or any part thereof, The Center will notify the Union within one business day after filing the documentation of such merger, sale, or transfer. This Collective Bargaining Agreement shall be binding upon the Union and The Edinburg Center, Inc., or any successor thereof. In the event The Center desires an agreement to merge, sell, lease or transfer ownership and/or management of its operations in whole or in part, it shall be a condition of any such agreement, and be Inserted Into any such agreement, that this Collective Bargaining Agreement and all the obligations thereof shall be binding upon any purchaser, transferee or other successor.

ARTICLE 28 – DURATION

28.1 This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2024 except as otherwise specifically provided herein, and shall remain in full force and effect to midnight of June 30, 2027, and from year to year thereafter, unless written notice of a desire to terminate this agreement is given by either party to the other party by registered or certified mail at least ninety (90) days prior to any such renewal date.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed by their fully authorized representative as of the day and year first above written.

THE EDINBURG CENTER, INC	LOCAL 509, SEIU
BY: Path Mass	Dry

Annual Longevity Bonus:

Union Schedule A - Proposal for FY25 (upon ratification), FY26, FY27

5 years: \$1,000, 10 years: \$1,500, 15+ years: \$2,000

	Tentative Agreement			Startin	g Wage										
		Current						Increase	Schedule	Min	Increase	Increase	Increase	Increase	3-year
1	Title	Wage	Year1	Year2	Year3	Additi	ions	Year 1 %	Increase Year 1	Increase	Year 2 %	Year 2\$	Year 3	Year 3 \$	Increase
\vdash	Counselor I	\$17.75	\$20.00	\$20.20	\$20.81			13%	\$2.25	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	17.2%
1	Counselor II	\$17.75	\$20.00	\$20.20	\$20.81			13%	\$2.25	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	17.2%
ı	Recovery Counselor I	\$17.75	\$20.00	\$20.20	\$20.81			13%	\$2.25	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	17.2%
ଦ୍ର	Recovery Counselor II	\$17.75	\$20.00	\$20.20	\$20.81			13%	\$2.25	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	17.2%
Group	Support II	\$17.75	\$20.00	\$20.20	\$20.81			13%	\$2.25	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	17.2%
>	Support III	\$17.75	\$20.00	\$20.20	\$20.81			13%	\$2.25	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	17.2%
	Counselor III	\$18.55	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$21.06			9%	\$1.70	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	13.6%
	Lead Recovery Counselor II	\$18.55	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$21.06			9%	\$1.70	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	13.6%
	Behavior Monitor I	\$17.75	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$21.06			14%	\$2.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	18.7%
l .	Behavior Monitor II	\$17.85	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$21.06			13%	\$2.40	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	18.0%
	Therapeutic Mentor I	\$17.75	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$20.86			14%	\$2.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	2.0%	0.41	17.5%
l .	Therapeutic Mentor II	\$17.75	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$20.86			14%	\$2.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	2.0%	0.41	17.5%
l .	Peer Specialist I	\$17.75	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$21.06			14%	\$2.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	18.7%
ı	Peer Specialist II	\$18.55	\$21.00	\$21.21	\$21.85			13%	\$2.45	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	17.8%
ı	Recovery Coach I	\$17.75	\$20.25	\$20.45	\$21.06			14%	\$2.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.20	3.0%	0.61	18.7%
ı	Recovery Coach II	\$18.55	\$21.00	\$21.21	\$21.85			13%	\$2.45	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	17.8%
ı	Coordinator	\$17.75	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			20%	\$3.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	24.5%
စ	Employment Specialist I	\$18.30	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			16%	\$2.95	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	20.8%
Group	Family Partner	\$17.75	\$21.00	\$21.21	\$21.85			18%	\$3.25	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	23.1%
В	Recovery Coordinator	\$17.75	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			20%	\$3.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	24.5%
l .	Outreach Counselor	\$18.55	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			15%	\$2.70	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	19.2%
	Therapeutic Support Specialist	\$18.86	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			13%	\$2.39	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	17.2%
l .	Therapeutic Training and Support Sta	\$18.86	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			13%	\$2.39	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	17.2%
	Young Adult Peer Mentor	\$18.86	\$21.00	\$21.21	\$21.85			11%	\$2.14	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	15.8%
ı	Care Coordinator	\$18.93	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			12%	\$2.32	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	16.8%
	Housing Specialist	\$19.39	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			10%	\$1.86	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	14.0%
l .	Behavior Technician	\$21.00	\$22.00	\$22.22	\$22.89			5%	\$1.00	\$1.00	1.0%	0.22	3.0%	0.67	9.0%
	Employment Coordinator	\$19.75	\$21.25	\$21.46	\$22.10			8%	\$1.50	\$1.00	1.0%	0.21	3.0%	0.64	11.9%
	Finance and Benefits Specialist	n/a	\$24.04	\$24.28	\$25.01						1.0%	0.24	3.0%	0.73	n/a
ı						Lic/Ind Lic:	Lang:"								/ I
	Clinician	\$24.26	\$26.26	\$26.79	\$27.59	.75/1.5	0.75	8%	\$2.00	\$1.00	2.0%	0.53	3.0%	0.80	13.7%
l .	Mental Health Outpatient FFS Clinicia	\$40.00	\$41.00	\$41.82	\$43.07			2%	\$1.00	\$1.00	2.0%	0.82	3.0%	1.25	7.7%
o o	In-Home Therapist	\$25.52	\$27.52	\$28.07	\$28.91	.75/1.5	0.75	8%	\$2.00	\$1.00	2.0%	0.55	3.0%	0.84	13.3%
Group	Employment Specialist II	\$26.47	\$30.00	\$30.60	\$31.52	.75/1.5	0.75	13%	\$3.53	\$1.00	2.0%	0.60	3.0%	0.92	19.1%
D _C	Employment & Benefit Specialist	\$26.47	\$30.00	\$30.60	\$31.52	.75/1.5	0.75	13%	\$3.53	\$1.00	2.0%	0.60	3.0%	0.92	19.1%
	Forensic Specialist	\$26.47	\$30.00	\$30.60	\$31.52	.75/1.5	0.75	13%	\$3.53	\$1.00	2.0%	0.60	3.0%	0.92	19.1%
1	Licensed Substance Abuse Counselor	\$26.47	\$30.00	\$30.60	\$31.52	.75/1.5	0.75	13%	\$3.53	\$1.00	2.0%	0.60	3.0%	0.92	19.1%
1	Substance Use Disorder Specialist	\$26.47	\$30.00	\$30.60	\$31.52	.75/1.5	0.75	13%	\$3.53	\$1.00	2.0%	0.60	3.0%	0.92	19.1%
—	Licensed Clinician	\$27.97	\$30.00	\$30.60	\$31.52	.75/1.5	0.75	7%	\$2.03	\$1.00	2.0%	0.60	3.0%	0.92	12.7%
	Behavior Therapist	\$29.49	\$31.50	\$32.13	\$33.09			7%	\$2.01	\$1.00	2.0%	0.63	3.0%	0.96	12.2%
Group	LPN	\$27.67	\$30.00	\$30.60	\$31.52			8%	\$2.33	\$1.00	2.0%	0.60	3.0%	0.92	13.9%
ų D	Occupational Therapist	\$36.35	\$38.35	\$39.12	\$40.29			6%	\$2.01	\$1.00	2.0%	0.77	3.0%	1.17	10.9%
0	BCBA	\$36.35	\$38.35	\$39.12	\$40.29			6%	\$2.01	\$1.00	2.0%	0.77	3.0%	1.17	10.9%
	RN	\$38.12	\$40.12	\$40.92	\$42.15			5%	\$2.00	\$1.00	2.0%	0.80	3.0%	1.23	10.6%

Incumbents shall receive either the increased Starting Wage or the Minimum Increase per the rates below up to 130% of the increased Starting Wage, whichever is greater. Wages over 130% will be paid out in bonus form.

^{*}Per hour additional pay for employees holding these positions who are fluent in Spanish, Portuguese, Mandarin, French Creole, and Cambodian. The Center retains the discretion to verify an employee is sufficently fluent and determine whether a particular dislect qualifies.

APPENDIX B STAFFING COMPLAINT FORM

(Each Supervisor/Manager has five working days to respond)

Nature of Complaint:	
Date:	Date Submitted to Supervisor:
Name(s)	Date Submitted to Supervisor.
Supervisor Response:	Date:
Name(s)	Date Submitted to Service Director:
Service Director Response:	Date:
Name(s) Date Submitted to Labor Mar	nagement
Chief Executive Officer or Designee Respo	nse:
Date (After Labor-Management Meeting)	

APPENDIX B1

UNION MEMBERSHIP / DUES DEDUCTION CARD



PRIVATE SECTOR MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION

Effective immediately, yes, I want to join with my fellow employees and become a member of SEIU Local 509. I request and voluntarily accept membership in Local 509. This means I will receive the benefits and abide by the obligations of membership set forth in the Constitutions and Bylaws of both Local 509 and the Service Employees international Union ("SEIU"). I authorize Local 509 to act as my representative in collective bargaining over wages, benefits, and other terms and conditions of employment with my employer, and as my exclusive representative where authorized by law. I know that membership in the union is voluntary and is not a condition of my employment, and that I can decline to Join without reprisal.

			#(if required)
Last Name:	Fir	st Name:	MI:
			Gender:
City:	State:	Zip:	DOB:
Home Phone:	Cell Phone:	Work	Phone:
*Yes! Please send me importa	nt updates and reminders.		
Personal Email:	V	Vork Email:	
Employer:	Program	n/Agency:	
Work Address			
Signature:		Date:	
PRIVATE SECTOR DUE	S CHECK-OFF AUT	HORIZATION	
established or revised by SEIU Local 509	in accordance with the SEIU Local 5	09 Constitution and Bylaws, If f	an amount equal to the membership dues for any reason my Employer fails to make a norized to deposit this authorization with my
request and voluntarily authorize my En- established or revised by SEIU Local 509 deduction, I authorize the Employer to no current Employer(s) and with any other I and is authorized to redeposit this autho- am later rehired. This authorization shall weeks before or within one week after e- collective bargaining agreement betwee- revoke it in writing during one of these	in accordance with the SEIU Local 5 nake such deduction in the subseque imployer(s) under contract with SEI rization with any Employer under of I remain in effect unless I revoke it b ither (1) the one year anniversary da en the Employer and SEIU Local 509, window periods, even if I have resig ee to it without reprisal. I understan	09 Constitution and Bylaws. If f ent payroll period. 5EIU is auth U Local 509 in the event I chang entract with Local 509 if my em- by sending written notice via U, te of signing this agreement, of This authorization shall be authored my membership. This authored	for any reason my Employer fails to make a
request and voluntarily authorize my Emestablished or revised by SEIU Local 509 deduction, I authorize the Employer to not current Employer(s) and with any other land is authorized to redeposit this authorized to am later rehired. This authorization shall weeks before or within one week after explication to be a collective bargaining agreement between the collective bargaining during one of these my employment, and I can decline to ago to build a strong union that is able to plant.	in accordance with the SEIU Local 5 nake such deduction in the subseque imployer(s) under contract with SEI rization with any Employer under of I remain in effect unless I revoke it be ther (1) the one year anniversary da en the Employer and SEIU Local 509, window periods, even if I have resig ee to it without reprisal. I understan in for the future.	09 Constitution and Bylaws. If feet payroll period. 5EIU is auth U Local 509 in the event I chang on tract with Local 509 if my em by sending written notice via U, te of signing this agreement, or This authorization shall be auth ned my membership. This auth d that all members benefit from	for any reason my Employer fails to make a norized to deposit this authorization with my ge Employer or obtain additional employment iployment with that Employer terminates and i.5. mail to SEIU Local 509 during the period two or (2) the date of termination of the applicable omatically renewed from year to year unless la iorization is voluntary and not a condition of meveryone's commitments because they help
request and voluntarily authorize my En- established or revised by SEIU Local 509 deduction, I authorize the Employer to no current Employer(s) and with any other I and is authorized to redeposit this authorized to redeposit this authorized am later rehired. This authorization shall weeks before or within one week after et collective bargaining agreement between revoke it in writing during one of these my employment, and I can decline to ago	in accordance with the SEIU Local 5 nake such deduction in the subseque imployer(s) under contract with SEI vization with any Employer under of I remain in effect unless I revoke it be ither (1) the one year anniversary da en the Employer and SEIU Local 509, window periods, even if I have resig ee to it without reprisal. I understant in for the future.	09 Constitution and Bylaws. If fent payroll period. 5EIU is auth U Local 509 in the event I changontract with Local 509 if my empty sending written notice via U, the of signing this agreement, of This authorization shall be authed my membership. This authority did that all members benefit from Date:	for any reason my Employer fails to make a norized to deposit this authorization with my ge Employer or obtain additional employment iployment with that Employer terminates and i.5. mail to SEIU Local 509 during the period two or (2) the date of termination of the applicable omatically renewed from year to year unless la iorization is voluntary and not a condition of meveryone's commitments because they help
request and voluntarily authorize my Emestablished or revised by SEIU Local 509 deduction, I authorize the Employer to no current Employer(s) and with any other land is authorized to redeposit this authorized to redeposit this authorized to redeposit this authorized malater rehired. This authorization shall weeks before or within one week after ecollective bargaining agreement betwee revoke it in writing during one of these my employment, and I can decline to agit to build a strong union that is able to plate.	in accordance with the SEIU Local 5 nake such deduction in the subseque imployer(s) under contract with SEI (ization with any Employer under color remain in effect unless I revoke it better (1) the one year anniversary days the Employer and SEIU Local 509, window periods, even if I have resignent to it without reprisal. I understand for the future. SEIU 509 COPE FUN its this payroll deduction form of	09 Constitution and Bylaws. If fent payroll period. 5EIU is auth U Local 509 in the event I changontract with Local 509 if my empty sending written notice via U. It e of signing this agreement, of This authorization shall be authed my membership. This authority did that all members benefit from Date: Date:	for any reason my Employer fails to make a norized to deposit this authorization with my ge Employer or obtain additional employment iployment with that Employer terminates and S. mail to SEIU Local 509 during the period two or (2) the date of termination of the applicable comatically renewed from year to year unless I norization is voluntary and not a condition of m everyone's commitments because they help yer to withhold:
request and voluntarily authorize my Errestablished or revised by SEU Local 509 deduction, I authorize the Employer to I current Employer(s) and with any other I and is authorized to redeposit this authorization shall weeks before or within one week after ecollective bargaining agreement betwee revoke it in writing during one of these my employment, and I can decline to agit to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate to build a strong union that is able to plate the plate to the second of the s	in accordance with the SEIU Local 5 hake such deduction in the subseque imployer(s) under contract with SEI (irzation with any Employer under color remain in effect unless I revoke it it ither (1) the one year anniversary days the Employer and SEIU Local 509, window periods, even if I have resigned to it without reprisal. I understand for the future. SEIU 509 COPE FUN it is this payroll deduction form on \$9 or \$\square\$ Add \$1 per week (2) I may refuse to contribute without a vor or disadvantage from SBU Local 508 or making contributions to and expenditure come tax purposes, and that state law recome tax purposes.	on Constitution and Bylaws. If it is ent payroll period. SEIU is authout Local 509 in the event I changon that with Local 509 if my employ sending written notice via U. It is of signing this agreement, of this authorization shall be authout med my membership. This authout med my membership. This authout med my membership. This authout my my behalf with my employer. Date: Date: On my behalf with my employer and (4) the SEIU in my employer, and (4) the SEIU in my employer, and (4) the SEIU in my employer, and (5) to use its best spaires SEIU Local 509 to use its best selections.	for any reason my Employer fails to make a norized to deposit this authorization with my ge Employer or obtain additional employment ployment with that Employer terminates and 5. mail to SEIU Local 509 during the period two or (2) the date of termination of the applicable comatically renewed from year to year unless I norization is voluntary and not a condition of m everyone's commitments because they help the period by the period b

Membership in The Massachusetts Union for Human Service Workers and Educators - SEIU Local 509 - is without regard to race, color, gender, sexual orientation, age, disability, religion, national origin, political belief or affiliation. SEIU Local 509 does not require any payment of dues or fees until a first contract is in effect. Union dues, contributions or gifts to SEIU Local 509 are not tax deductible as charitable contributions. However, they may be tax deductible as ordinary and necessary business expenses. *By providing my phone number, I understand that SEIU and its locals and affiliates may use automated calling technologies and/or text message me on my cellular phone on a periodic basis. SEIU will never charge for text message alerts. Carrier message and data rates may apply to such alerts. Text STOP to 787753 to stop receiving messages. Text HELP to 787753 for more information.

APPENDIX B2

COPE DEDUCTION AUTHORIZATION CARD (SEIU LOCAL 509 POLITICAL EDUCATION FUND)



The grassroots political activism of Local 509 members has led to major victories for human service workers, educators and working families throughout the Commonwealth.

Our COPE efforts have helped to win:

- Significant raises and safer working conditions through progressive contracts
- Increase the minimum wage for more than 600,000 Massachusetts workers
- Paid Family Medical Leave for all employees
- · Appeal rights for employees falsely accused by DPPC

With your continued support, COPE will help to:

- Establish a \$20/hour minimum wage across private sector human services.
- Get more state funding to increase wages for dedicated front-line workers.
- Require workplace safety plans so workers can provide support to clients in a safe environment.
- Safer, more manageable caseloads in elder services.
- Create an easy, accessible retirement plan so EVERYONE can retire with dignity.
- ...and much more

Use the form below to support our Local 509 Committee on Political Education (COPE). Help bring about even greater wins in the years to come!

I hereby authorize SEIU Local 509 to file this payroll deduction form on my behalf with my employer to withhold
\$2.50 \$3.00 \$4.00 \$5.00 \$5.00 \$9.00 per week, or Add \$1 per week to my current contribution up to a maximum of \$9
week, and forward that amount to the SEIU Local 509 Committee on Political Education (COPE), 293 Boston Road West, 4th Floor,
Marlborough, MA 01752.

This authorization is made voluntarily based on my specific understanding that (1) the signing of this authorization form and the making of these voluntary contributions are not conditions of my employment or membership in any union; (2) I may refuse to contribute without any reprisal; (3) the amount of the monthly contribution is only a suggestion, and I may contribute more or less without fear of favor or disadvantage from SEIU Local 509 or my employer; and (4) the SBU Local 509 COPE use the money it receives for political purposes, including but not limited to making contributions to and expenditures on behalf of candidates for federal, state, and local offices, including federal PACs, subject to applicable limits. And addressing political issues of public importance. I understand that contributions to the SEIU Local 509 COPE are not deductible as charitable contributions for federal or state income tax purposes, and that state law requires SEIU Local 509 to use its best effort to collect and report the name, mailing address, occupation, and employer of individuals whose contributions exceed \$200 in a calendar year.

This authorization shall remain in full force and effect until revoked by me in writing to SEIU Local 509.

GNATURE EST NAME		1 1 1									- Dv	ATE:						
DITHAMP					1 1	1 1	41	1	1/	1		1	1	1	1	1	17	
DITMANE	1 1 1																	
						LAST NAM	•			_					-		_	M
	1 1 1		T	1 3		1 1		1	1	1		1	1	1	1	1	10 4	
TREET ADDRESS															_	APTILI	NT #	
1 1				4		18							1	1	1			
					17.							100						
ITY	1 1 2			4			-					STATE			230			
									X	X	X	-	X	X	-			
MPLOYER/AGENCY								1	LASTP	OUR DI	CATS OF	558						
	_			-		☐ Con	tact mel	rd like	to g	et mo	re inv	olved	in ele	ecting	pro-v	vorker	candi	dates
OME PHONE																		
						HOMEEN	MIL											



ACTION CONNECTION
WORKING FOR USI

FIRST SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT

SEIU Local 509 and The Edinburg Center, Inc. (The Center) agree that any job title being deleted in the 2014-2017 Collective Bargaining Agreement and any Collective Bargaining Agreement in any subsequent year will be restored to the bargaining unit automatically and immediately if such position should be refilled. For example, occupational therapists (OTs) are being deleted because there are no OTs currently employed and there is no intent to employ OTs again, but not because OTs fall outside the scope of the bargaining unit. If The Center should re-employ an OT in the future, the agency agrees it will not oppose their automatic reinsertion into the recognition clause and the bargaining unit. This principle applies to all titles being deleted.

SECOND SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT

The Center and Service Employees International Union Local 509 hereby agree as follows:

- 1) During the term of the collective bargaining Agreement between The Center and SEIU Local 509, if SEIU Local 509 determines to submit a grievance to arbitration pursuant to the Collective Bargaining Agreement, and the Union prefers to utilize the services of the Labor Relations Connection, the following procedure shall be followed:
 - a) The Union shall notify The Center, and the parties shall thereupon attempt to agree upon an Arbitrator by mutual agreement, and if the parties are able so to agree mutually, they may refer the matter to the Labor Relations Connection for administering the arbitration.
 - b) If the parties are unable to agree on the selection of an Arbitrator and submission of the matter to the Labor Relations Connection, the Union may submit the grievance to the American Arbitration Association for processing in accordance with the provisions of the collective bargaining Agreement, except that the time for the Union to file a Demand for Arbitration with the American Arbitration Association shall be tolled (suspended) from the time that the Union notifies The Center that it would prefer to submit the case to the Labor Relations Connection, until the parties determine that they will be unable to agree upon selection of an Arbitrator and submission to the Labor Relations Connection, or sixty (60) days, whichever comes first.

FOURTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT

QUALITY CARE FUND PAYMENTS

In the event the Commonwealth appropriates and The Edinburg Center receives additional funds for pay increases for employees who participate in trainings and The Edinburg Center receives (so-called Quality Care Payments), the employer will distribute the funds in accordance with state requirements. To the extent that the distribution of such funds, to individual employees is discretionary, the parties agree to bargain over such discretionary distribution and related training requirements provided, however, that the purpose of this section and of any bargaining hereunder is solely to allow the employer and its staff to take advantage of additional funds that are actually being awarded by the state in the form of Quality Care Payments. The employer shall not be required to bargain about wages generally, except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement, nor shall the employer be required to undertake or bargain about any training which involves or results in increased costs, nor forego other funding in order to obtain Quality Care payments. The employer shall have no obligations whatsoever under this section unless and until the appropriation of Quality Care funds and the availability of such funds for The Edinburg Center are a certainty. The no-strike provisions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect during any bargaining under this section.

FIFTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT

TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

The Edinburg Center, Inc. ("The Center") and SEIU Local 509 agree to the goal of limiting the amount of shifts staffed by employees from external agencies and/or non-bargaining unit temporary and relief employees. Towards this goal, the parties agree to meet as needed in Labor Management meetings to review the status of hiring relevant positions.

SEVENTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT

The Edinburg Center, Inc. ("The Center") and SEIU Local 509 agree:

The Center will provide in-house trainings that provide CEU's. The number of trainings and number of CEU's provided will be subject to Labor-Management meetings.

TENTH SIDE LETTER AGREEMENT

Agreement for Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians

The Edinburg Center ("Edinburg") and SEIU Local 509 ("the Union"), together ("the parties") agree to the following:

- 1) Effective December 2, 2010, The Edinburg Center will retain client contact hours distributed among three Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians, Joan Pic and Brian Rafferty.
- 2) The Edinburg Center will contribute on behalf of Joan Pic and Brian Rafferty, 100% of the health insurance benefit and 100% of the dental insurance benefit specified under the collective bargaining agreement for non-Fee For Service Staff.
- 3) The recall rights of all Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians laid off, or partially laid off, as of December 2, 2010, shall be in accordance with Article 10.3 of the parties' collective bargaining agreement with the exception of Article 10.3 (g) which will be amended, for all Outpatient FFS Clinicians only, to provide recall rights through December 31, 2012.
- 4) The Seniority Order of Joan Pic, and Brian Rafferty shall be based on years of service with The Edinburg Center.
- 5) Any Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician who fills a bargaining unit position in any of The Center's programs or job titles represented on the Salary Scale of the parties' collective bargaining agreement shall be placed on the step corresponding to the Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinician's years of service employed at The Edinburg Center. In accordance with the aforementioned, Article 26.2 (l). Article 19 Announcement of Job Postings and Article 19.1 shall apply to Mental Health Outpatient Fee-For-Service Clinicians.
- 6) The parties acknowledge that therapy groups shall also be a treatment option for clients. Pursuant to this, the reimbursement rates for each group counseling session conducted which are itemized in Article 26.3 Certain Pay Practices (a.) shall be amended for group counseling session as follows:
 - 1-6 client attendees in a therapy group shall equal ½ billable hour;
 - 7-9 client attendees in a therapy group shall equal ³/₄ billable hour;
 - 10 or more client attendees in a therapy group shall equal 1 billable hour.
- 7) This agreement shall not constitute a precedent and shall not be cited in any future case or proceeding except one to enforce the provisions of this agreement.
- 8) Any disputes over the enforcement, interpretation or application of this agreement shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure contained in Article 6 of the collective bargaining agreement.